Osteoporosis and its Association with Rheumatoid Arthritis and Prednisolone Therapy

Master's Thesis

Medicine with I

Ane Eriksen Chal Specialization Aalborg University



Osteoporosis and its Association with Rheumatoid Arthritis and Prednisolone Therapy

Department of Health Science and Technology Medicine with Industrial Specialization Profile: Translational Medicine 10^{th} semester, Master's Thesis Group 1012 Supervisor: Peter Vestergaard

Project Period: 3rd February to 28th May 2014

Publications: 3 Pages: 62 Appendices: 2

Ane Eriksen

Table of Contents

Abstract
1. Introduction
1.1 Bone Structure and Physiology5
1.1.1 Bone Cells5
1.1.2 Bone Remodeling10
1.2 Osteoporosis
1.2.1 Senile Osteoporosis13
1.2.2 Postmenopausal Osteoporosis14
1.2.3 Secondary Osteoporosis15
1.2.4 Dual-Energy X-ray Absorptiometry
2. Aim
3. Methods
3.1 Study population
3.2 Database
3.4 Statistical Analysis
4. Results
5. Discussion
6. Conclusion
7. Acknowledgements
8. References
Appendix I: The Old Questionnaire
Appendix II: The New Questionnaire

Abstract

Osteoporosis is a common systemic skeletal disease characterized by reduced bone mass and consequently enhanced susceptibility to fractures. Osteoporotic fractures are associated with increased morbidity and mortality as well as large socioeconomic costs. Several studies have demonstrated that patients receiving long-term glucocorticoid therapy or patients suffering from rheumatoid arthritis (RA) have an increased risk of developing osteoporosis. Therefore, the aim of the present study was to investigate the association between prednisolone therapy, RA and osteoporosis. The study included all patients referred to a dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) scan at Aalborg University Hospital during the time period 1st of January 2013 to 31st of December 2013. A total of 3557 patients participated in the study. Data were obtained from a database that contained results from DXA measurements, i.e. T-scores for lumbar spine (L1-L4) and total hip, as well as information about various factors that potentially may affect bone strength. DXA measurements were performed by means of a Hologic Discovery QDR device, whereas the remaining information was obtained from self-completion questionnaires. The results revealed that patients receiving prednisolone therapy had higher T-scores of both lumber spine and total hip compared to non-treated patients. Additionally, no significant correlation between prednisolone dose and T-score was demonstrated. Furthermore, RA patients had higher lumbar spine T-scores compared to patients without RA, whereas total hip T-scores were similar between the two groups. Stepwise multiple linear regression analysis further demonstrated that prednisolone therapy and RA were positive predictors of lumbar spine T-score, whereas they were not predictive of total hip Tscore. These results were contrary to the hypothesis as well as the findings of other studies. This was thought to be related to limitations of the present study, including the lack of information regarding treatment time of prednisolone as well as disease duration and severity of RA.

1. Introduction

Osteoporosis is a systemic skeletal disease characterized by reduced bone mass and altered bone structure and consequently increased bone fragility and porosity (1). Therefore osteoporosis is associated with an increased susceptibility to fractures, especially fractures of the vertebrae, proximal hip and distal forearm (2). In Denmark approximately 500,000 patients suffer from osteoporosis (3). Further, about 10,000 hip fractures, 7,000 fractures of the distal forearm and 2,000 vertebral fractures attributable to osteoporosis occur annually in Denmark (4). The number of vertebral fractures is probably even higher, since a significant proportion of these fractures is asymptomatic and therefore undiagnosed (5, 6). The prevalence of osteoporotic fractures generally increases with age and is markedly higher in women compared to men (4, 6, 7). The consequences of osteoporotic fractures include increased morbidity and mortality as well as large socioeconomic costs (8, 9, 10). Several studies (11, 12, 13) have demonstrated that fractures of the hip and vertebrae are associated with increased mortality. Moreover, osteoporotic fractures are associated with increased mortality in the form of pain and decreased functional ability, which may lead to institutionalization and reduced quality of life (8, 9, 14). Additionally, a previous osteoporotic fracture also increases the risk of subsequent fractures (15, 16, 17, 18). Thus, osteoporosis

represents a major health problem that affects several people and has a substantial impact on both the individual patient as well as the society.

1.1 Bone Structure and Physiology

Bone tissue is a specialized connective tissue, demonstrating extensive hardness and strength (19). Basically, two different types of bone tissue exist, namely cortical and trabecular bone tissue. Cortical bone represents approximately 80 % of the skeleton, and it is characterized by considerable compactness and density (19-21). Cortical bone constitutes the surface of all bones in the skeleton, but its quantity is particularly large in the diaphyses of long bones (20, 22, 23). Trabecular or cancellous bone comprises the remaining 20 % of the skeleton, and it is primarily found in the vertebral bodies and inside the long bones (20, 22, 23). This bone type forms an interconnected network of horizontally and vertically arranged bone beams leading to a large surface area (19, 23). The space between the trabeculae is filled with red bone marrow with hematopoietic properties (19, 21). The outer bone surfaces, except for the joints, are covered with a layer of dense connective tissue called periost, whereas the inner bone surfaces are encased with a thin membrane of connective tissue named endost (19).

Both cortical and trabecular bone tissue are composed of extracellular bone matrix as well as bone cells (19, 21, 23). The organic part of the bone matrix is primarily composed of type I collagen, which is responsible for the tensile strength of bone (19, 21-23). Other non-collagenous proteins present in the organic bone matrix include proteoglycans, bone sialoprotein (BSP), osteocalcin, osteonectin and osteopontin (19-22). The function of these non-collagenous proteins is not fully elucidated, but they are thought to play a role in mineralization, anchoring of osteoclasts to bone and remodeling of bone (24-27). The inorganic part of bone matrix consists mainly of depositions of calcium and phosphate ions in the form of hydroxyapatite (19, 22). These mineral depositions in bone are responsible for its compressive strength, and they are also essential for the maintenance of the calcium homeostasis in serum (21, 22).

1.1.1 Bone Cells

In general, two morphologically and functionally distinct bone cell types exist; osteoblasts and osteoclasts that are responsible for bone formation and bone resorption, respectively. The characteristics and functions of these two cell types will be described in the following sections.

1.1.1.1 Osteoblasts

The osteoblasts originate from pluripotent mesenchymal stem cells of the bone marrow, which also have the potential to differentiate into fibroblasts, chondrocytes, adipocytes and myoblasts (28, 29). The commitment of the mesenchymal stem cells into the osteoblast cell lineage is controlled by several transcription factors. One essential transcription factor includes the runt-related transcription factor 2 (Runx2) that is also known as core-binding factor alpha 1 (Cbfa1), which is highly expressed in cells of the osteoblast lineage (30-32). Runx2 up-regulates the expression of different osteoblast-specific genes including type I collagen, BSP and osteocalcin, and it thus promotes the development of the osteoblastic phenotype (31-33). Additionally, Runx2 negatively influences the proliferation of osteoblasts, thereby controlling their growth (34). Another important transcription factor involved in the osteoblastogenesis is called Osterix. Studies (35, 36) have demonstrated

defective bone formation secondary to an absence of osteoblasts in Osterix-deficient mice, underpinning the indispensable role of Osterix in osteoblast differentiation. Furthermore, the expression of osteoblast markers such as type I collagen, BSP, osteocalcin and osteopontin are significantly decreased in Osterix-deficient mice (35, 37, 38). It has been suggested that Osterix acts downstream of Runx2, but other studies indicate that Osterix expression is mediated independently of Runx2 (35, 39, 40). Other transcription factors that also participate in the osteoblastogenesis include homeobox proteins such as Msx2, Dlx3 and Dlx5 as well as helix-loop-helix proteins like Id and Twist (31, 39). The expression and activity of the transcription factors involved in the osteoblastogenesis is regulated by both systemic and local factors. These include growth factors such as bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs), transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- β), insulinlike growth factor-1 (IGF-1) and fibroblast growth factor (FGF), hormones like parathyroid hormone (PTH) as well as the canonical Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway (30, 38, 39, 41-45).

The differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells into mature osteoblasts involves the following stages of progressive development; mesenchymal stem cells, osteoprogenitor cells, preosteoblasts and osteoblasts (46, 47). The initial developmental phases are characterized by massive proliferation, but gradually the proliferation ceases and the production of osteoblast-specific proteins such as alkaline phosphatase, type I collagen and osteocalcin increases (48, 49). The mature bone-forming osteoblasts are responsible for the synthesis of extracellular matrix proteins and the subsequently mineralization of the matrix. During bone formation the osteoblasts synthesize and secrete type I collagen as well as other non-collagenous proteins such as BSP, osteocalcin and osteopontin which are associated with the mineralization process (26, 33, 49). These non-collagenous proteins are capable of binding calcium, thereby promoting the deposition of hydroxyapatite (25, 49). The production of osteocalcin is stimulated by 1,25-dihydroxycalciferol (1,25(OH)₂D₃), the biologically active form of vitamin D, whereas mechanical strain enhances the expression of both osteopontin and BSP in osteoblasts (50-54). During bone formation and mineralization some of the osteoblasts are trapped in the matrix and they subsequently differentiate into osteocytes, whereas the remaining osteoblasts either become quiescent lining cells or undergo apoptosis (55).

Osteocytes represent the final stage of differentiation in the osteoblast lineage and they are the most abundant cell type in bone (56). Osteocytes are found in spaces called lacunae in the bone tissue and have several cytoplasmic processes, which extend through small channels denominated canaliculi (57, 58). The osteocytes are thought to communicate with other osteocytes as well as with osteoblasts and bone lining cells on the bone surface via these processes and intercellular gap junctions (57-59). It has been suggested that osteocytes are capable of sensing mechanical strain on bone and subsequently communicate this information to the osteoblasts on the bone surface, leading to bone remodeling (57, 59-61). In this way, the mass and architecture of bones are adapted to the mechanical loading in accordance to the law of Wolff (62).

Bone lining cells are inactive, flattened cells that originate from osteoblasts, which have completed bone formation (19, 63, 64). The lining cells cover the non-remodeling bone surfaces, where they rest on a thin layer of unmineralized bone matrix (19, 64). The bone-resorbing osteoclasts are not capable of attaching to this unmineralized matrix, and therefore resorption cannot take place until the matrix has been degraded by means of the enzyme collagenase that is produced by the lining cells (19, 64). Bone lining cells are as aforementioned inactive, but they can be reactivated into

osteoblasts under the influence of certain stimuli such as estrogen, intermittent PTH or mechanical strain, leading to bone formation (65-67).

In addition to their essential role in bone formation, osteoblasts also control the differentiation and activity of osteoclasts through the production of various cytokines involved in osteoclastogenesis (see section 1.1.1.2) (29, 68, 69). Hence, osteoblasts also play a central role in the regulation of bone remodeling. Osteoblasts have surface receptors for various factors that regulate bone metabolism, including PTH, $1,25(OH)_2D_3$, prostaglandin E_2 (PGE₂), estrogen and androgen (19, 70, 71).

1.1.1.2 Osteoclasts

Osteoclasts originate from hematopoietic cells of the monocyte/macrophage lineage (72, 73). The transcription factor PU.1 is essential for the initial differentiation of macrophages, hence loss-offunction mutations in the PU.1 gene prevents formation of both macrophages and osteoclasts (69, 73). Additionally, the transcription factor c-Fos plays a pivotal role in early osteoclast differentiation and commitment to the osteoclast lineage (74-76). The further differentiation of osteoclast precursors into mature osteoclasts is highly dependent on the two cytokines macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF) and receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand (RANKL), which are both expressed in osteoblast lineage cells (77-81). Actually, it has been demonstrated that a combination of M-CSF and RANKL is both necessary and sufficient for osteoclast generation in vitro (77). The pivotal role for M-CSF in osteoclast development is supported by studies (78, 82) conducted in mice lacking functional M-CSF due to a mutation in the op/op gene. These op/op mice fail to generate osteoclasts, which leads to the development of osteopetrosis that is a disease characterized by abnormally high bone mass caused by dysfunctional osteoclasts and decreased bone resorption and remodeling. The op/op osteopetrotic mice can be cured by administration of M-CSF (78, 82). M-CSF exerts its biological effect through binding to its receptor c-fms, which is expressed on osteoclast precursors and mature osteoclasts (83). Binding of M-CSF to c-fms induce intracellular signaling important for the proliferation and survival of osteoclast precursors (84, 85).

RANKL is a transmembrane protein that belongs to the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) superfamily (86, 87). It is highly expressed on osteoblast lineage cells as well as on activated T lymphocytes (87-89). In addition to its membrane-bound form, RANKL also exists in a soluble form. The latter is produced via proteolytic cleavage of the membrane-bound RANKL by a disintegrin and metalloprotease domain (ADAM) family members and matrix metalloproteases (MMPs) (86, 87). Studies (90-92) have demonstrated that ADAM17, ADAM19 and MMP-7 are involved in the generation of soluble RANKL. As mentioned above, RANKL is essential for osteoclastogenesis, and RANKL knockout mice develop osteopetrosis and defective tooth eruption secondary to a complete lack of osteoclasts (93, 94). Furthermore, RANKL promotes the activation of mature osteoclasts and inhibits osteoclast apoptosis, thereby prolonging their lifespan (79, 95). RANKL exerts its function through binding to its receptor RANK that belongs to the TNF receptor superfamily and is expressed on mature osteoclasts and their precursors (86, 88, 96). Thus, direct cell-cell contact between osteoblast lineage cells and osteoclast precursors is necessary for osteoclastogenesis to take place (72). Binding of RANKL to RANKL causes activation of

intracellular signaling pathways, leading to the activation of several transcription factors involved in the regulation of osteoclast lineage commitment, activation of mature osteoclasts and osteoclast survival (86, 87, 97). A central initial step in RANK signaling involves recruitment of various TNFreceptor associated factors (TRAFs) that bind to different cytoplasmic domains on RANK (98). RANK has the ability to bind TRAF2, TRAF5 and TRAF6, of which TRAF6 is thought to be the most important for the osteoclastogenesis (86, 98-101). The interaction between RANK and TRAF leads to the activation of the transcription factors NF-κB and activator protein 1 (AP-1), which are both essential for the osteoclastogenesis. Additionally, TRAF6 activates a signaling pathway involving the tyrosine kinase c-Src through which the anti-apoptotic serine/threonine kinase Akt/PKB is activated, mediating osteoclast survival (102). RANK signaling also results in the upregulation of the transcription factor nuclear factor of activated T cells, cytoplasmic, calcineurindependent 1 (NFATc1), which plays an important role in the terminal osteoclast differentiation (103). Thus, binding of RANKL to RANK and the subsequent intracellular signaling is necessary for osteoclast differentiation and promotes the expression of osteoclast-specific markers such as tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase (TRAP), cathepsin K, calcitonin receptor and carbonic anhydrase II (103-108).

The biological effect of RANKL is negatively regulated by its natural decoy receptor called osteoprotegerin (OPG), which is capable of binding RANKL (109). OPG is a soluble receptor, belonging to the TNF receptor superfamily (86, 110). It is secreted by osteoblasts and inhibits the function of RANKL by preventing the interaction between RANKL and its receptor RANK (86, 97). Hence, OPG inhibits the formation and activation of osteoclasts and thus bone resorption (110, 111). This is supported by studies (110, 112, 113) that have demonstrated that overexpression of OPG leads to osteopetrosis, whereas deletion of the OPG gene results in osteoporosis. The RANKL/OPG ratio controls the osteoclastogenesis and thus the degree of bone resorption, and numerous hormones and cytokines affect the osteoclastogenesis by modulating the expression of RANKL and/or OPG on osteoblasts (68, 73, 97). Hence, PTH, 1,25(OH)₂D₃, PGE₂ and glucocorticoids stimulates the osteoclastogenesis by increasing the expression of RANKL and simultaneously decreasing the expression of OPG, leading to an increased RANKL/OPG ratio (114-120). On the other hand, estrogen and TGF- β inhibits osteoclast formation and activity through an increment of the OPG expression and a reduction of the RANKL expression (121-123). Additionally, it has been demonstrated that various cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-1, IL-6, IL-11 and TNF- α are capable of stimulating osteoclast differentiation and bone resorption (124-128).

Mature osteoclasts are large multinucleated cells formed via fusion of several mononucleated precursors (19, 20, 69). The fusion process is mediated by the transcription factors microphthalmiaassociated transcription factor (MITF) and NFATc1 (129, 130). The mature osteoclasts have a unique ability to resorb bone (131, 132). The initial step of bone resorption involves the adhesion of osteoclasts to the underlying bone, which is facilitated by the integrin molecules β_1 integrin and $\alpha_v\beta_3$ integrin (68, 69, 73, 133). The β_1 integrin binds to type I collagen and fibronectin, whereas the $\alpha_v\beta_3$ integrin recognizes and binds to the amino acid sequence Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD), which is present in the bone matrix proteins osteopontin and BSP (68, 134, 135). The attachment of $\alpha_v\beta_3$ integrin to bone matrix proteins is further thought to mediate transmission of signals, ultimately leading to intracellular cytoskeletal organization and polarization of osteoclasts, which is crucial for bone resorption (69, 73, 136). Thus, $\alpha_v\beta_3$ integrin plays an important role for normal osteoclast function and bone resorption. This is supported by a study conducted by McHugh et al. (137), who found that osteoclasts from β_3 -deficient mice were dysfunctional and failed to resorb bone caused by abnormal cytoskeletal organization. Additionally, the β_3 -deficient mice exhibited increased bone mass and hypocalcemia.

Binding of osteoclasts to bone matrix proteins causes polarization of the cells, which involves formation of a so-called ruffled border that is considered the resorptive organel of the osteoclast (69, 73). The ruffled border is characterized by several infoldings of the plasma membrane and is a product of massive exocytosis of intracellular vesicles or lysosomes (69, 73, 138). The ruffled border is surrounded by an actin ring or sealing zone, which is formed through cytoskeletal organization in response to osteoclast contact with bone (68, 135). The actin ring isolates the resorptive microenvironment beneath the osteoclast from the general extracellular space (68, 73). Both the ruffled border and the actin ring are essential for bone resorption (137, 139, 140). Their function is highly dependent on the c-Src gene, which is also necessary for $\alpha_v\beta_3$ integrin formation. Therefore, c-Src-deficient mice fail to resorb bone caused by defective ruffled border and actin ring formation, leading to osteopetrosis (140-143).

Bone resorption includes degradation of the inorganic hydroxyapatite, followed by degradation of the organic bone matrix (69). The former involves acidification of the resorptive microenvironment, which is mediated by a vacuolar proton pump (H⁺-ATPase) that is present in the ruffled border membrane, see figure 1 (144). The H⁺-ATPase pumps protons out of the osteoclast and into the resorptive lacuna via an ATP-dependent mechanism. In order to maintain an electroneutral intracellular environment, the osteoclast must pump out an equivalent number of negatively charged anions. This is achieved by a ClC-7 chloride channel in the ruffled border membrane that is associated with the H⁺-ATPase, see figure 1 (138, 145). The H⁺-ATPase is supplied with protons via the actions of the enzyme carbonic anhydrase II that converts carbon dioxide and water into bicarbonate and proton ions, see figure 1 (138). The excess bicarbonate is removed from the cell via a chloride-bicarbonate exchanger localized in the basolateral osteoclast membrane (69, 73, 138). The exchanger secretes bicarbonate out from the cell in exchange for chloride ions, and thus the intracellular pH value is maintained at a physiological level and the ClC-7 channel is provided with chloride ions (69, 73). The net result of the abovementioned mechanisms is secretion of hydrochloride acid (HCl) into the resorptive lacuna, producing a highly acidic microenvironment with a pH value of about 4.5 (68, 69, 73). The acidic environment facilitates the degradation of the inorganic bone mineral (68, 146).

Subsequently, the organic bone matrix, which primarily consists of type I collagen, is degraded by proteases produced by the osteoclasts. One of these is the lysosomal protease cathepsin K, which is highly expressed in osteoclasts (105, 147). Cathepsin K is capable of degrading collagen fibers at a low pH, and the enzyme plays a central role in the process of bone matrix degradation (88, 148-150). This has been demonstrated in several studies (149-151) which found that a mutation in the gene encoding cathepsin K was associated with deficient bone resorption and development of the rare bone disease pycnodysostosis. In addition, TRAP is a contributing factor in bone resorption, since this enzyme is capable of dephosphorylating osteopontin and BSP (152). A study by Angel et



Figure 1: An overview of the main pathways involved in bone resorption (138). 1) Transport vesicle carrying lysosomal enzymes such as cathepsin K towards the ruffled border. 2) Vacuolar proton pump (H^+ -ATPase) localized in the ruffled border membrane that pumps protons out of the osteoclast and into the resorptive lacuna, thereby mediating acidification of the extracellular microenvironment. 3) CIC-7 chloride channel localized in the ruffled border membrane in association with the H^+ -ATPase. The CIC-7 chloride channel pumps out negatively charged chloride ions in order to maintain an electroneutral intracellular environment. 4) The enzyme carbonic anhydrase II converts carbon dioxide and water into bicarbonate and proton ions, thereby generating protons for the H^+ -ATPase. 5) Chloride-bicarbonate exchanger. 6) Endocytosis of degraded matrix proteins. 7) Removal of bone resorption product by transcytosis.

al. (153) has demonstrated that mice overexpressing TRAP have an increased rate of bone turnover and mild osteoporosis, underpinning the importance of TRAP in bone degradation. Furthermore, osteoclasts produce MMPs, of which MMP-1, MMP-9 and membrane type 1 MMP (MT1-MMP) have been localized near the ruffled border, for which reason they are thought to play a role in bone degradation (154-157). However, inhibition of MMP-9 and MT1-MMP has only minimal effect on osteoclast-mediated bone resorption, indicating that the activity of these MMPs is not essential for normal bone degradation (138, 158). The bone degradation products are removed from the resorption site via transcytosis and released to the extracellular space (159).

As aforementioned, osteoclasts express calcitonin receptors, and thus calcitonin directly affects the activity of osteoclasts (106, 107). Calcitonin is released from the thyroid gland in response to elevated serum calcium concentrations, and binding of calcitonin to its receptor leads to inhibition of osteoclast activity and bone resorption (23). Calcitonin is thought to inhibit the osteoclast-mediated bone resorption through changes in cytoskeletal organization, actin ring disruption and inhibition of osteoclast protease production (20, 160, 161).

1.1.2 Bone Remodeling

Bone remodeling involves the replacement of existing bone tissue with newly formed bone. It is a continuous process that occurs throughout life and serves to maintain bone integrity and strength by replacing old bone containing microfractures with new bone of high quality (20, 29, 68, 162). Furthermore, bone remodeling is important for the maintenance of the calcium homeostasis in serum (19, 68). Remodeling involves coordinated activities of osteoclasts and osteoblast, which

form so-called basic multicellular units (BMUs). The lifespan of a BMU is 6-9 months, which is considerably longer than the average lifespan of both osteoclasts and osteoblasts, which is approximately 2 weeks and 3 months, respectively (33, 64, 163). Thus, the bone cells constituting the BMU must be continuously replaced in order to sustain a functional BMU. During bone remodeling, the BMU excavates a tunnel in cortical bone, whereas it excavates a trench on the bone surface of trabecular bone. The rate of excavation is about 25 μ m per day in adult humans (64, 163). The initiation of bone remodeling and the formation of the BMU are thought to be mediated by signals from osteocytes via their canalicular network through which they are in direct contact with osteoblasts and bone lining cells on the bone surface (57, 59-61, 163).

Bone remodeling includes four phases; activation, resorption, reversal and formation, see figure 2 (33, 68). The activation phase involves recruitment of mononucleated osteoclast precursors from the circulation and bone marrow and subsequent differentiation of these precursors into mature multinucleated osteoclasts (33, 68). The differentiation and activation of osteoclasts is mediated by osteoblast lineage cells via direct cell-cell contact, facilitating RANKL-RANK interaction. Once the osteoclasts have been activated, they bind to the underlying bone matrix via integrins and form ruffled borders and actin rings, thereby initiating the resorption phase (138). The binding of osteoclast to the underlying bone is thought to involve the actions of bone lining cells. These cells produce proteolytic enzymes such as collagenase and MMPs, mediating degradation of the unmineralized bone matrix on the bone surface, thus facilitating attachment of osteoclasts to bone matrix proteins (19, 64, 162). During the resorption phase, the osteoclasts demineralize the bone matrix by acidification of the sub-osteoclastic microenvironment, and subsequently they degrade the bone matrix proteins through production of proteolytic enzymes, see figure 2. The following reversal phase represents the transition from bone resorption to bone formation (68). During this phase, the osteoclasts undergo apoptosis, and osteoblast precursor cells proliferate and differentiate into mature bone-forming osteoblast (33). The recruitment and differentiation of osteoblast precursors is thought to be mediated by local factors derived from the bone matrix, including TGFβ. IGF-1, BMPs, PDGF and FGF, see figure 2 (68, 162, 164-166). TGF-β inhibits the activity of osteoclasts by decreasing the expression of RANKL on osteoblasts and by inducing apoptosis of osteoclasts (167-170). In addition to its inhibitory effect on osteoclasts, TGF-\beta stimulates osteoblasts-mediated collagen synthesis and bone formation, thus favoring the transition from bone resorption to bone formation (171, 172). The growth factors IGF-1, PDGF, FGF and BMPs are all involved in the proliferation and differentiation of osteoblast precursors, thereby stimulating bone formation (162, 164, 166, 173-175). The following and final phase involves osteoblasts synthesizing organic bone matrix that fills in the resorption cavity and subsequently undergoes mineralization, see figure 2 (20, 33, 68, 162). During this phase, some of the osteoblasts will become trapped in the bone matrix and differentiate into osteocytes, some will undergo apoptosis and the rest will become quiescent lining cells, covering the resting bone surface (64).

On average, approximately 10 % of the entire skeleton is remodeled each year (22, 64). However, the turnover rate is much higher in trabecular bone (28 %) than in cortical bone (4 %) due to its greater surface area (20, 29, 64, 68). Bone turnover is closely regulated by local factors such as cytokines and growth hormones and systemic factors such as PTH, $1,25(OH)_2D_3$, calcitonin and sex



Figure 2: The bone remodeling process. During the activation phase, osteoclast precursors differentiate into mature osteoclast through direct interaction with osteoblast lineage cells. Osteoblast lineage cells produce the two cytokines M-CSF and RANKL, which are both necessary and sufficient for the development and activation of osteoclasts. The activated osteoclasts bind to the underlying bone by means of integrins, and subsequently they form ruffled borders and actin rings. During the resorption phase, the osteoclasts demineralize the bone matrix by acidification of the sub-osteoclastic microenvironment, and subsequently they degrade the bone matrix proteins through production of proteolytic enzymes such as cathepsin K. During the reversal phase, the osteoclasts undergo apoptosis, and osteoblast precursor cells proliferate and differentiate into mature bone-forming osteoblasts. The recruitment and differentiation of osteoblast precursors are thought to be mediated by local growth factors derived from the bone matrix, including TGF- β , IGF-1, BMPs and FGF. During the formation phase, the osteoblasts synthesize organic bone matrix that fills in the resorption cavity and subsequently undergoes mineralization. The resting bone surface is covered by quiescent bone lining cells. OC = osteoclast, OB = osteoblast, M-CSF = macrophage colony stimulating factor, RANK = receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B, RANKL = receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B, RANKL = receptor activator of nuclear factor, BMPs = bone morphogenetic proteins.

hormones (20, 33, 162, 176). Novel studies (177-182) suggest that the hormone leptin also may play a role in the regulation of bone turnover. Leptin is produced by adipocytes and it is known to regulate appetite, energy expenditure, body weight, fertility and growth (183). Studies (178, 182) have found that leptin-deficient ob/ob mice exhibit a high bone mass phenotype despite of both hypogonadism and hypercortisolism, although these conditions normally favor bone loss. Furthermore, intracerebroventricular administration of leptin reverses the high bone mass phenotype observed in *ob/ob* mice and induces bone loss in wild type mice through a central pathway involving the hypothalamus and sympathetic nervous system (178, 182). These results suggest that leptin is a potent inhibitor of bone formation. However, other studies (177, 179-181) have obtained conflicting results, suggesting that leptin stimulates bone formation. Cornish and colleagues (180) demonstrated that leptin stimulates osteoblast proliferation and inhibits the osteoclastogenesis, thus favoring bone formation. Leptin has also been shown to increase the bone mass and reduce bone fragility and susceptibility to fractures (179-181). The stimulatory effect of leptin is thought to be mediated through leptin receptors, which are present on osteoblasts as well as on chondrocytes (180, 184). Thus, so far it is uncertain whether leptin inhibits or stimulates bone formation.

Abnormal bone remodeling, i.e. an imbalance between bone resorption and bone formation, is associated with pathological conditions such as osteoporosis. The pathophysiology of osteoporosis will be addressed in the following sections.

1.2 Osteoporosis

Osteoporosis is generally defined as "a systemic skeletal disease characterized by low bone mass and microarchitectural deterioration of bone tissue, with a consequent increase in bone fragility and susceptibility to fracture" (1, 3, 185, 186). The condition is caused by an imbalance between bone resorption and bone formation, in which the former exceeds the latter. From an etiological view, osteoporosis is divided into primary (idiopathic) and secondary osteoporosis. The two most frequent causes of primary osteoporosis include senile and postmenopausal osteoporosis. On the other hand, in secondary osteoporosis it is possible to identify another disease or a pharmacological intervention as the underlying cause.

1.2.1 Senile Osteoporosis

Senile osteoporosis primarily affects the elderly above the age of 75 years, and it is a consequence of the age-related progressive bone loss of 0.5 % per year, which is initiated after the attainment of peak bone mass (PBM) in the third decade of life (23, 187-189). Thus, the PBM, which is defined as the amount of bone tissue present at the end of skeletal maturation, has a great influence on the lifetime risk of developing osteoporosis (3, 23, 190). The size of PBM depends on heredity, sex, nutritional factors such as intake of calcium and protein, mechanical factors such as exercise and body weight as well as endocrine factors such as sex hormones, IGF-1 and $1,25(OH)_2D_3(190-195)$. Of these factors, heredity is the most important, accounting for about 75 % of the variation in PBM (190, 196). All the involved genes have not yet been identified, but polymorphisms in the gene encoding the vitamin D receptor (VDR) are thought to play a significant role (190, 195).

Senile osteoporosis is thought to be related to alterations in the $1,25(OH)_2D_3$ and calcium metabolism (189, 190, 197, 198). Deficiency of $1,25(OH)_2D_3$ is common among the elderly caused by decreased sun exposure, an insufficient dietary intake of vitamin D as well as age-related reduced cutaneous and/or renal synthesis of $1,25(OH)_2D_3$ (188, 189, 197, 198). The $1,25(OH)_2D_3$ deficiency leads to reduced intestinal absorption of calcium, and thus a decreased concentration of calcium in serum (189, 197). In some people, the intestinal absorption of calcium is reduced despite a normal level of $1,25(OH)_2D_3$ (ue to a reduced number of VDRs in the intestines or reduced responsiveness to $1,25(OH)_2D_3$ (189, 198). Additionally, insufficient intake of calcium in the diet may be a contributing factor to the low serum calcium often observed in the elderly. In order to maintain a physiological level of calcium in serum, a compensatory increase in the production of PTH takes place, resulting in secondary hyperparathyroidism (188, 189, 198). This ultimately stimulates the osteoclast differentiation and activation, leading to increased bone resorption and bone loss.

The pathogenesis of senile osteoporosis also involves suppressed osteoblastogenesis and decreased osteoblast function (188). With increasing age, the differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells in the bone marrow shifts towards adipogenesis in the expense of osteoblastogenesis, leading to fat accumulation in the bone marrow (188, 199). Furthermore, increased apoptosis reduces the life span

of osteoblasts (200). Hence, the number and activity of osteoblasts decrease, leading to diminished bone formation and increased risk of osteoporosis.

The prevalence of senile osteoporosis is approximately twice as high in women compared to men, which is explained by women's lower PBM and longer life expectancy (23, 187, 189, 196). Senile osteoporosis affects both cortical and trabecular bone, and the disease is typically manifested by hip fractures (187-189).

1.2.2 Postmenopausal Osteoporosis

Postmenopausal osteoporosis is caused by estrogen deficiency associated with the onset of natural or surgically induced menopause (201-203). Estrogen deficiency leads to markedly increased osteoclastogenesis and bone resorption, resulting in bone loss and enhanced susceptibility to fractures (202, 203). Thus, estrogen exerts a protective effect on the skeleton, which is mediated through the estrogen receptor (ER) that is found in the cytosol of both osteoblasts and osteoclasts (204). Two subtypes of the ER exist, namely ER α and ER β , and they are both expressed in osteoblasts, whereas osteoclasts only express ER α (204-206). Estrogen is thought to prevent bone loss by decreasing the production of osteoclast-stimulating cytokines such as IL-1, IL-6, TNF- α , M-CSF and PGE2, leading to inhibition of the differentiation and the activity of osteoclasts (202-204, 207-210). Furthermore, estrogen stimulates the production of TGF- β , which mediates osteoclast apoptosis, thereby shortening the lifespan of osteoclasts (170, 202, 205). Hence, estrogen deficiency results in increased levels of the abovementioned bone resorbing cytokines in the bone marrow microenvironment as well as increased osteoclast survival, which form the basis of the pathogenesis of postmenopausal osteoporosis.

IL-1 and TNF- α stimulate osteoclast differentiation and activation by up-regulating the expression of RANKL on osteoblasts (127, 211). They further stimulate the production of other bone resorbing cytokines, including IL-6 and M-CSF (212, 213). Studies have demonstrated that blockage of the IL-1 activity by means of an IL-1 receptor antagonist resulted in decreased osteoclast formation and bone resorption following ovariectomy or menopause (208, 209, 214). Similar results were obtained by blocking the activity of TNF-α via administration of TNF binding protein (TNFbp) or use of transgenic mice overexpressing the decoy receptor TNF-α receptor 1 (TNFR1) (208, 214, 215). However, in order to completely prevent bone loss following ovariectomy, simultaneous blockage of IL-1 and TNF- α is necessary (216). Thus, both IL-1 and TNF- α play a critical role in the bone loss associated with estrogen deficiency. Another important cytokine involved in the pathogenesis of postmenopausal osteoporosis is IL-6. IL-6 is produced by osteoblasts and bone marrow stromal cells and stimulates the early stages of the osteoclastogenesis (203). IL-6 exerts its effect via binding to its surface receptor IL-6R, leading to intracellular signaling that involves the glycoprotein 130 (gp130) pathway (217). Estrogen inhibits the expression of gp130, and thus gp130 is up-regulated in estrogen deficiency, thereby potentiating the effects of IL-6 on the osteoclastogenesis (218). A study by Jilka and colleagues (219) found that injection of neutralizing anti-IL-6 antibody in mice caused a reduction in the number of osteoclast precursors and mature osteoclasts in ovariectomized mice. Another study conducted by Poli et al. (220) further demonstrated that IL-6 knockout mice were protected from bone loss caused by estrogen deficiency. These studies thus substantiate the importance of IL-6 in mediating the bone loss observed in postmenopausal women.

There is also evidence suggesting that T-cells are involved in the development of postmenopausal osteoporosis (221, 222). A study by Cenci et al. (222) demonstrated that T-cells from ovariectomized mice exhibit increased production of TNF- α , leading to increased osteoclastogenesis and bone resorption. They further showed that the enhanced production of TNF- α was a result of T-cell proliferation and not due to an increased production of TNF- α per T-cell. Additionally, they found that T-cell deficient mice were resistant to the increased osteoclastogenesis, bone resorption and bone loss otherwise induced by ovariectomy.

The RANKL/RANK/OPG system is also influenced by the estrogen deficiency following menopause (202). Estrogen deficiency leads to decreased expression of OPG mRNA, thereby stimulating the osteoclastogenesis (206, 223). Furthermore, estrogen deficiency causes increased production of cytokines such as TNF- α , IL-1 and PGE2, which are known to up-regulate the expression of RANKL (211, 224). The net result is an increased RANKL/OPG ratio, which facilitates the differentiation and activation of osteoclasts, leading to increased bone resorption and bone loss.

To summarize, postmenopausal osteoporosis results from increased osteoclastogenesis and bone resorption caused by estrogen deficiency. Thus, after the menopause an accelerated bone loss is observed in women, especially during the first decade (23, 29, 201, 203, 204). The bone loss is most pronounced in trabecular bone, which predisposes to fractures in the vertebrae that predominantly consist of this bone type (187, 189, 204).

1.2.3 Secondary Osteoporosis

Secondary osteoporosis is caused by an underlying disease or a pharmacological intervention. Several diseases are associated with osteoporosis, including anorexia nervosa, osteogenesis imperfecta, Morbus Cushing, cancer, prolonged immobilization, rheumatoid arthritis (RA), malabsorption (e.g. Morbus Crohn, coeliac disease, gastrectomy), chronic kidney disease and primary hyperparathyroidism (3). Pharmacological interventions that increase the risk of developing osteoporosis include glucocorticoids, antiepileptic drugs and aromatase inhibitors (225-233). Additionally, various lifestyle factors such as smoking, excessive alcohol consumption and an inadequate dietary intake of calcium and vitamin D increase the risk of osteoporosis (234-241). In the following sections, the association between RA and osteoporosis as well as the link between use of glucocorticoids and osteoporosis will be further elucidated.

1.2.3.1 Rheumatoid Arthritis and Osteoporosis

RA is a chronic inflammatory autoimmune disease that typically affects multiple peripheral synovial joints, including the joints of the hands, feet, wrists, shoulders and knees (242, 243). It leads to progressive destruction of the articular cartilage and bone, ultimately resulting in immobility, disability and pain (244, 245). RA is a common disease, affecting approximately 1 % of the population (242, 243, 246). The frequency is higher in women compared to men with a female to male ratio of 3:1 (21, 247). The etiology of RA is unclear, but genetic predisposition contributes markedly to the risk of developing the disease (248). Studies (249-252) have established that

presence of the human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-DR4 haplotype is associated with an increased susceptibility to RA as well as enhanced disease severity. Additionally, a single-nucleotide polymorphism in the gene protein tyrosine phosphatase non-receptor type 22 (*PTPN22*) has also been associated with RA (253-255).

The pathogenesis of RA is complex and involves several cell types as well as various proinflammatory cytokines (243, 246, 256). RA is thought to be a T cell-mediated disease based on the following evidence: Firstly, the abovementioned relationship between HLA-DR4 and RA suggests that T cells have a central role in the pathogenesis of the disease (242, 243, 246, 256). HLA-DR4 is a major compatibility complex (MHC) class II molecule, which primary role is to present peptides to CD4⁺ T cells. Thus, it is believed that the molecule binds and presents an arthritogenic peptide in predisposed individuals, resulting in the activation of CD4⁺ T cells and the initiation of an inflammatory response (242, 243). However, no specific reactive peptide has been identified so far. Secondly, animal studies have demonstrated that collagen-induced arthritis and adjuvant arthritis in rodents, which are similar to human RA, are T cell-dependent (242, 243, 257). Finally, presence of a large number of T cells in the inflamed synovium from RA patients has been demonstrated, underpinning the critical role of this specific cell type in the RA pathogenesis (246, 257). The CD4⁺ T cells further activate other cell types involved in the maintenance of the inflammatory response and the joint destruction observed in RA, including B cells, synovial fibroblasts, macrophages, chondrocytes and osteoclasts (242, 246). The activation is mediated by T cell-dependent secretion of interferon- γ (IFN- γ) and IL-17 as well as by cell-to-cell contact.

B cells play a central role in RA, since selective blockage of these cells by use of the anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody rituximab causes amelioration of symptoms in RA patients (258, 259). Activated B cells differentiate into plasma cells that produce autoantibodies called rheumatoid factor (RF) (256). RF targets the Fc portion of immunoglobulin G (IgG), resulting in the formation of immune complexes that activate the complement system (242, 243, 246, 257). This leads to the recruitment of inflammatory cells such as macrophages and neutrofiles into the affected joints, thereby contributing to the inflammatory response (242, 260). Although autoantibodies thus are thought to play a central role in the RA pathogenesis, only about 80 % of RA patients are seropositive for RF (243, 247). Furthermore, some healthy individuals as well as patients with other rheumatic diseases such as Sjögren's syndrome or systemic lupus erythematous also produce RF, indicating that the presence of autoantibodies is insufficient for the induction of a RA specific pathogenesis (243, 261, 262). In addition to their autoantibody-producing properties, B cells are also involved in antigen presentation for and activation of CD4⁺ T cells (246, 260).

Macrophages are an important source of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , IL-1, IL-6, IL-8, IL-12 and IL-18 that are all involved in the pathogenesis of RA (246, 256, 263-265). Especially TNF- α is thought to be a central mediator of the inflammatory response observed in RA, because anti-TNF- α therapy such as infliximab or etanercept significantly inhibits the progressive joint destruction and reduces the symptoms of RA (266-270). TNF- α normally up-regulates other pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1, IL-6 and IL-8, which may explain the substantial effect of anti-TNF- α therapy in RA (256, 271, 272). IL-1 is likewise an important cytokine in RA, and it is a more potent mediator of the progressive articular cartilage and bone damage seen in RA than TNF- α (273-275). Joosten et al. (273) found that blockage of IL-1 completely prevented the bone and

cartilage destruction in collagen-induced arthritis in mice, whereas neutralization of TNF- α only had a minor effect on the tissue damage. IL-1 is thought to mediate the destruction of cartilage by stimulating the production of proteases such as MMPs, cathepsins and aggrecanases in chondrocytes and synovial fibroblasts, which facilitate the degradation of extracellular matrix proteins, including type II collagen and proteoglycans (243, 246, 256, 275, 276). Additionally, IL-1 inhibits the synthesis of new cartilage matrix proteins in chondrocytes, thereby causing a net degradation of articular cartilage (244, 275).

In RA, a subpopulation of activated synovial fibroblasts is characterized by an aggressive invasive behavior and uncontrolled proliferation, resulting in synovial hyperplasia and pannus formation, which both are key features of RA (242, 276). Pannus is invasive granulation tissue that arises from the junction between the synovial tissue and articular cartilage and may cause erosion of both cartilage and bone (277). The development of pannus tissue is dependent on angiogenesis that is stimulated by cytokines and growth factors such as TNF- α , basic FGF (bFGF) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) produced by synovial fibroblasts and macrophages (246, 278).

The activated synovial fibroblasts are along with activated T cells thought to stimulate the differentiation of synovial macrophages into mature osteoclasts (244, 276, 279-281). This differentiation is mediated by RANKL, which is expressed on both synovial fibroblasts and activated T cells (246, 282, 283). The expression of RANKL is up-regulated by several proinflammatory cytokines involved in the RA pathogenesis such as TNF- α , IL-1, IL-6, IL-17 and IL-18, thereby facilitating osteoclastogenesis and bone resorption (246, 284, 285). The increased bone resorption observed in RA is inhibited by means of OPG in a dose-dependent manner, and is thus dependent on the RANKL/OPG ratio (281, 286). However, some cytokines such as TNF- α and IL-1 are also capable of inducing osteoclastogenesis independently of the RANKL/RANK/OPG system (287).

The abovementioned underlying mechanisms explain why patients with RA have an increased risk of developing osteoporosis and experience bone fractures as demonstrated in several studies (288-290). In RA patients, two different forms of osteoporosis occur, namely local juxta-articular osteoporosis around affected joints as well as generalized osteoporosis with excessive bone loss in the appendicular and axial skeleton distant from inflamed joints (290). The former is characteristically found in the early course of the disease (290).

1.2.3.2 Glucocorticoids and Osteoporosis

Glucocorticoids are anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive drugs that are used for the treatment of multiple diseases, including Addison's disease, RA, systemic lupus erythematosus, dermatitis, asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), inflammatory bowel disease, organ transplantation and autoimmune hemolytic anemia (291, 292). Synthetic glucocorticoids are available in different formulations such as oral, injectable and topical (225, 292, 293). They are absorbed almost completely from the gastrointestinal tract, resulting in a high bioavailability (292). They are primarily metabolized in the liver by conjugation and have a half-life of approximately 4 hours, which is prolonged compared to that for endogenous cortisol (292, 293). Glucocorticoids mediate their biological effect through binding to the glucocorticoid receptor (GR), which is part of the nuclear receptor superfamily, see figure 3 (294). The GR contains a glucocorticoid-binding

domain and a DNA-binding domain, among others (295). In the absence of ligand, i.e. glucocorticoid, the inactive GR resides in the cytoplasm, where it is anchored with proteins, including two molecules of heat shock protein 90 (Hsp90) (292). Upon binding of glucocorticoid, the GR disassociates from the protein complex and undergoes conformational changes (292, 294). The GR-ligand complex then translocates into the nucleus, where it regulates the expression of various target genes through different mechanisms, see figure 3 (294). The GR-ligand complex may dimerize and bind to either glucocorticoid response elements (GREs) or negative GREs (nGREs) in the promotor region of certain target genes, resulting in transcriptional activation and repression, respectively (292, 294). Alternatively, the GR-ligand complex may interact directly with the transcription factors NF- κ B and AP-1, thereby preventing the transcription of several pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines (292, 294, 296, 297). This interaction is thought to be responsible for the anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive effects of glucocorticoids (296, 297).



Figure 3: A simplified model of the interaction between glucocorticoid and its receptor that mediates the biological effects of the drug. Glucocorticoid is transported to the target cell via the blood circulation and enters the cell through simple diffusion. The inactive intracellular glucocorticoid receptor is bound to several proteins, including two molecules of Hsp90. When glucocorticoid binds to its receptor, the receptor dissociates from the protein complex and undergoes conformational changes that lead to its activation. The ligand-receptor complex translocates to the nucleus, where it is capable of regulating the expression of various target genes through different mechanism; 1) The ligand-receptor complex dimerizes and binds to GREs in the promotor region, resulting in transcriptional activation. 2) The dimerized ligand-receptor complex binds to negative GREs in the promotor region, which leads to transcriptional repression. 3) Directly interaction between the ligand-receptor complex and transcription factors such as NF- κ B and AP-1 prevents the transcription of several pro-inflammatory cytokines. GC = glucocorticoid, GR = glucocorticoid receptor, Hsp90 = heat shock protein 90, GRE = glucocorticoid response element, nGRE = negative glucocorticoid response element, TF = transcription factor.

Two isoforms of the human GR exist, and they are termed hGR α and hGR β (292, 298). The hGR α is a ligand-activated transcription factor that regulates the expression of various target genes (292, 298). On the other hand, hGR β is not capable of binding glucocorticoid and is therefore transcriptionally inactive (298). However, hGR β is able to inhibit the biological effects mediated by hGR α , thereby functioning as a physiological endogenous inhibitor of glucocorticoid action (298).

Long-term treatment with glucocorticoids is associated with various severe side effects, including development of osteoporosis (298, 299). Several studies have demonstrated that treatment with glucocorticoids leads to reduced bone mass as well as increased fracture risk (225-227, 300, 301). About 30-50 % of the patients receiving long-term glucocorticoid therapy experience an osteoporotic fracture and glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis is currently the most frequent cause of secondary osteoporosis (294, 302-305). The bone loss is dose- and time-dependent, and it is more severe in patients receiving systemic glucocorticoids compared to topical preparations (225-227, 306, 307). The bone loss is usually most pronounced during the first year of treatment, whereupon it continues at a slower rate (294, 299, 303, 306).

The mechanisms underlying glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis are multifarious and include both direct and indirect effects on the skeleton (299, 303, 304, 308). Firstly, glucocorticoids inhibit the intestinal absorption of calcium by reducing the active transcellular transport of calcium in the duodenum as well as by reducing the synthesis of calcium-binding proteins (304, 306, 308-310). In addition, glucocorticoids decrease the renal reabsorption of calcium, leading to increased excretion of calcium and hypercalciuria (304, 306, 308, 311). Consequently, the level of calcium in serum decreases, which leads to the development of secondary hyperparathyroidism (304, 306, 308). Hyperparathyroidism further leads to increased osteoclastogenesis and bone resorption, thereby facilitating an excessive bone loss.

Moreover, treatment with glucocorticoids also affects the synthesis of sex hormones through inhibition of the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal axis in both sexes (303, 304, 306, 308). Glucocorticoids inhibit the secretion of luteinizing hormone (LH) from the pituitary gland in response to hypothalamic gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) (304, 312, 313). This inhibitory effect of glucocorticoids on the gonadotropin secretion may also take place on a suprapituitary level, i.e. be mediated by disruption of the secretion of GnRH from the hypothalamus (314). The low plasma levels of LH further result in decreased production of estrogen and testosterone in the ovaries and the testes, respectively (304). The decreased levels of sex hormones in plasma subsequently result in increased osteoclastogenesis and bone resorption (202, 203, 315).

Furthermore, glucocorticoids also directly affect the activity of bone cells, thereby disrupting the balance between bone resorption and bone formation. Glucocorticoids inhibit the proliferation and differentiation of osteoblast precursors, which leads to a reduced number of mature osteoblasts and thus decreased bone formation (305, 316, 317). The underlying mechanism includes up-regulation of the transcription factor peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma 2 (PPAR γ 2), which stimulates adipogenesis in the bone marrow at the expense of osteoblastogenesis (294, 303, 318, 319). In addition, glucocorticoids decrease the lifespan of mature osteoblasts by inducement of apoptosis (305, 317). This further contributes to the decreased bone formation observed in glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis. Glucocorticoids also inhibit the function of osteoblasts by

decreasing their synthesis of type I collagen (320, 321). Additionally, they reduce the expression of other extracellular matrix proteins such as osteocalcin, osteopontin and BSP (306, 308). Glucocorticoids also have a more indirect effect on osteoblasts, which is mediated by growth factors such as TGF- β and IGF-1. TGF- β usually increases the replication and synthesis of type I collagen in osteoblasts, leading to enhanced bone formation (171, 172). However, administration of glucocorticoid causes decreased binding of TGF- β to its signal-transducing receptors, thereby inhibiting the anabolic effects of TGF- β on bone (322). Like TGF- β , the growth factor IGF-1 also stimulates the osteoblastogenesis and the synthesis of type I collagen, leading to increased bone formation (329, 303, 308). But glucocorticoids inhibit the transcription of IGF-1 and thus bone formation (323). The activity of IGF-1 is regulated by six different IGF binding proteins (IGFBPs) (299, 303, 308). The IGFBP-5 stimulates skeletal growth, but this protein is down-regulated by glucocorticoids (299, 303, 308).

Glucocorticoids also influence the activity of osteocytes by reducing their lifespan due to increased apoptosis (305, 317). O'Brien et al. (317) found that the glucocorticoid-induced death of osteocytes was associated with reduced bone strength that was independent of bone loss. The underlying cause may be that microfractures accumulate in the bone tissue due to compromised mechanosensing of shear stress, resulting in impaired bone quality and mechanical integrity (59, 60, 303, 308).

Moreover, glucocorticoids have an impact on osteoclast activity, although the exact effect remains inconclusive, because studies have obtained conflicting results (294, 304, 308). Some studies (119, 120, 324-326) showed that glucocorticoids increased the osteoclast activity and bone resorption as opposed to other studies (327-329) which demonstrated that glucocorticoids inhibited bone resorption in vitro. These discrepancies may be explained by diverse effects of glucocorticoids in different species or by different effects of the drug in vitro compared to in vivo. However, the majority of in vivo studies (324, 326, 330) suggest that glucocorticoids in fact do induce osteoclast differentiation and increased bone resorption, which is consistent with the increased bone loss observed in patients receiving glucocorticoid therapy. The mechanisms underlying the glucocorticoids inhibit the apoptosis of mature osteoclasts, thereby enhancing the lifespan of these cells and stimulating the bone resorption process (324, 330). The bone resorption is further facilitated by the glucocorticoid-induced expression of specific MMPs, which are involved in the degradation of type I collagen (299, 303, 331).

To summarize, glucocorticoid therapy increase the risk of developing osteoporosis through various mechanisms that include indirect effects on the skeleton such as altered calcium metabolism and decreased synthesis of sex hormones as well as direct effects on bone cells and their differentiation, function and survival.

1.2.4 Dual-Energy X-ray Absorptiometry

The diagnosis of osteoporosis is primarily based on so-called dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA), which is considered a simple, safe and precise method for determination of bone mass density (BMD) (332-334). BMD is defined as the bone mineral mass, i.e. the amount of hydroxyapatite, per square centimeter of bone, and it is measured in g/cm^2 (332, 334).

Approximately 80 % of the bone strength is directly related to the BMD, while the remaining 20 % depends on the elasticity of bones as well as the three-dimensional structure of the bone tissue (3, 196). BMD is therefore a useful predictor of osteoporotic fracture risk and thus a clinically relevant measure (7, 335, 336). The determination of BMD by DXA scanning is based on the fact that transmission of X-rays through the body results in greater attenuation in bone compared to soft tissue (332-334). The attenuation of X-rays depends on the thickness of the tissue, the atomic number of its constituents as well as the photon energy (332, 334). DXA scanners use an energy source that generates X-rays at two different energies, thereby enabling determination of two tissue components such as bone tissue and soft tissue. There are two different methods to generate a dual energy spectrum; the use of a K-edge filter and the application of a switching pulse system. A Kedge filter can be made of either cerium or samarium and is used to filter polyenergetic X-rays into two photon peaks with different energies (333, 337). On the other hand, the switching pulse system rapidly alternates the voltage of the X-ray generator, thereby producing two beams of high and low energy, respectively (332, 333). During the DXA scanning, the subject is placed on a bed, below which the energy source is placed (333). The attenuated X-rays that pass through the body during the scanning session are measured by a detector localized above the patient (333). A DXA measurement lasts for about 20 minutes (333, 334).

In order to calculate BMD, the bone mineral content (BMC) as well as the projected bone area must be determined. However, the determination of BMC is complicated because of the variable distribution of soft tissue in bone regions (332, 333). The soft tissue adjacent to bone is used as a reference area with similar thickness and soft tissue composition (332). Thus, the attenuation measured in the adjacent soft tissue is used to extrapolate the tissue composition in the bone region (333, 334). The projected bone area is found by use of an edge detection algorithm. This algorithm locates the bone edges, and subsequently the total projected bone area is determined by summarizing all the pixels identified as bone (332). Then, BMD is calculated by dividing BMC with the projected bone area (332). BMD is most frequently measured in the lumbar spine (L1-L4) and the proximal hip (total hip or femoral neck), because BMD measured at these specific sites is predictive of fractures of the vertebrae and hip, respectively, and thus has clinical relevance (3, 338-340).

The radiation dose from DXA measurements is very low compared to the background radiation and other examination methods such as X-ray (3, 196, 332-334). Another advantage of DXA is the relatively high reproducibility that is demonstrated by a coefficient of variance (CV) of only 1-2 % dependent on the site of measurement (288, 332, 333). However, the CV is higher in subjects with low BMD, i.e. patients with osteoporosis, and in obese subjects (333, 334).

BMD measurements can be used to calculate a so-called T-score, which states the number of standard deviations (SD) that the BMD measurement deviates from the mean value in younger healthy subjects of the same sex, i.e. from the PBM (3, 186, 196, 338). According to the World Health Organization (WHO), a T-score >-1 is defined as normal, a T-score between -1 and -2.5 is defined as osteopenia or low bone mass, and a T-score \leq -2.5 is diagnostic for osteoporosis (185, 338, 341). Furthermore, severe osteoporosis is defined as a T-score \leq -2.5 and a concomitant fragility fracture (341). The T-score is a significant predictor of fracture risk, and a decrease in T-

score of 1 in the hip or the lumbar spine causes an increment in fracture risk of 2.6 and 2.3, respectively (340). The BMD measurements can also be used to calculate a Z-score, which states the number of SDs that the BMD measurement deviates from the age- and gender-matched average (196, 338). A Z-score \leq -2.0 is considered below the expected range for age, whereas a Z-score > -2.0 per definition is within the expected range for age (341). T-score is applied in postmenopausal women and men aged 50 years or older, whereas Z-score preferably is used in premenopausal women and younger men < 50 years old as well as in children (341).

2. Aim

The aim of the present study was to investigate if RA patients or patients receiving prednisolone therapy were more likely to develop osteoporosis, i.e. had lower T-scores. The hypothesis was that patients diagnosed with RA or patients treated with prednisolone had lower T-scores compared to patients without RA and patients receiving no prednisolone therapy, respectively.

3. Methods

3.1 Study population

The study population included all patients that had a DXA examination at Aalborg University Hospital during the time period 1^{st} of January 2013 to 31^{st} of December 2013. A total of 3557 patients participated in the study. Of these, 2842 were women and 714 were men, resulting in a female to male ratio of 4.0. The mean age of the patients was 62.8 ±13.3 years. The study was approved by The Danish Data Protection Agency.

3.2 Database

The data used for statistical analysis were obtained from a database from the Department of Endocrinology at Aalborg University Hospital. The database contained results from DXA measurements, i.e. T-scores, as well as information about height, weight, age, gender, previous fractures, genetic disposition, smoking status, alcohol consumption, intake of calcium and vitamin D, prednisolone treatment including dose, severe diseases including RA, use of anti-osteoporotic drugs, age at menopause and sun exposure. This information was obtained from self-completion questionnaires that were filled in by all patients referred to a DXA examination at Aalborg University Hospital. Two slightly different self-completion questionnaires were used, because a newer and more detailed questionnaire was introduced in the summer 2013 and subsequently replaced the older one. As opposed to the old questionnaire (appendix I), the new questionnaire (appendix II) provided information about RA prevalence and dose of prednisolone. In total, 1882 patients filled in the old questionnaire, whereas 1675 patients completed the new questionnaire.

The DXA measurements were performed by trained personnel using a Hologic Discovery QDR device (Waltham, Massachusetts, USA). T-scores were obtained for both lumbar spine (L1-L4) and total hip. A DXA measurement lasted approximately 20 minutes.

3.4 Statistical Analysis

All data were presented as means and SD of the means (mean \pm SD). Two-sample t-test was used for analysis when appropriate, whereas Mann-Whitney U test was performed when data were not normally distributed. Non-metric data were analyzed by means of the Chi-squared test. The association between prednisolone dose and T-score was investigated by use of Pearson's correlation analysis. Stepwise multiple linear regression analysis was used to identify independent predictors of T-scores in the hip and lumbar spine. Data obtained from the two different questionnaires were analyzed separately. All missing data were omitted from the statistical analyses. The statistical analyses were performed in SPSS Statistics version 21. *P*-values less than 0.05 were considered significant.

4. Results

	Old questionnaire	New questionnaire
	(n=1882)	(n=1675)
Time period	1 st of January to 5 th of July 2013	6 th of July to 31 st of December 2013
Subjects (%)	52.9 %	47.1 %

Table 1: The table provides an overview of the old and the new questionnaire. The old questionnaire covered the time period from 1^{st} of January to 5^{th} of July, and it was filled in by 1882 subjects, corresponding to 52.9 %. The new questionnaire covered the time period from 6^{th} of July to 31^{st} of December 2013, and it was completed by 1675 subjects, which was equivalent to 47.1 % of the study population.

The features of the two questionnaires are outlined in table 1. The old questionnaire covered the time period from 1^{st} of January to 5^{th} of July 2013, and it was completed by a total of 1882 subjects, corresponding to 52.9 % of the study population. The new questionnaire covered the time period from 6^{th} of July to 31^{st} of December 2013, and it was filled in by the remaining 1675 subjects, which was equivalent to 47.1 % of the study population.

According to the old questionnaire, 8.7 % of the subjects received > 5 mg of prednisolone daily, whereas the remaining 91.3 % received no or \leq 5 mg prednisolone daily. These two groups of subjects were compared with regard to various factors that might influence bone strength, see table 2. The subjects receiving >5 mg prednisolone had higher T-scores of both the lumbar spine and the hip compared to the subjects receiving no or \leq 5 mg prednisolone (T-score lumbar spine -1.0 ± 1.5 vs. -1.4 ± 1.5, *P*=0.003; T-score hip -1.0 ± 1.1 vs. -1.2 ± 1.1, *P*=0.037). Furthermore, both the mean

	Prednisolone >5 mg (n=159)	No or ≤5 mg prednisolone (n=1661)	P-value
Females (%)	64.2	82.4	<0.001*
Age (years)	60.9 ± 14.7	62.6 ± 13.0	0.272
Height (cm)	167.1 ± 9.2	164.6 ± 8.6	0.001*
Weight (kg)	74.3 ± 12.9	69.0 ± 13.2	< 0.001*
Age at menopause (years)	48.9 ± 4.4	47.8 ± 5.5	0.097
T-score lumbar spine	-1.0 ± 1.5	-1.4 ± 1.5	0.003*
T-score hip	-1.0 ± 1.1	-1.2 ± 1.1	0.037*
Previous fracture (%)	29.9	33.8	0.119
Smoking (%)	20.8	21.1	0.919
Alcohol ≥ 3 units per day (%)	3.1	3.2	0.972
Anti-osteoporotic therapy (%)	21.2	18.7	0.447
Milk and cheese intake (%)			
- Rarely	3.8	4.5	0 5 4 0
- Every week	9.5	12.2	0.540
- Every day	86.7	83.3	
Sun exposure (%)			
- Low	24.1	16.7	0.065
- Normal	69.6	75.6	0.005
- High	6.3	7.6	

Table 2: Patients receiving > 5 mg prednisolone (n=159) were compared to patients receiving no or \leq 5 mg prednisolone (n=1661) with regard to various parameters that may affect bone strength. Data are presented as means \pm SD or percentages. * Indicates a statistical significant difference between the two groups (*P*<0.05). The table is made based on data from the old questionnaire as well as results obtained from DXA measurements.

	Prednisolone	No prednisolone	P-value
	(n=231)	(n=1380)	
Females (%)	57.1	82.8	< 0.001*
Age (years)	65.0 ± 14.0	62.7 ± 13.5	0.002*
Height (cm)	168.1 ± 9.6	164.8 ± 8.5	< 0.001*
Weight (kg)	76.9 ± 19.0	70.6 ± 16.1	< 0.001*
Age at menopause (years)	48.1 ± 8.5	48.1 ± 5.5	0.088
T-score lumbar spine	-0.9 ± 1.6	-1.5 ± 1.4	< 0.001*
T-score hip	-1.1 ± 1.1	-1.2 ± 1.1	0.039*
Osteoporosis diagnosis (%)	22.1	29.3	0.025*
Previous fracture (%)			
- None	61.4	60.5	
- Vertebrae	2.8	4.0	0.250
- Hip	2.8	3.4	0.259
- Forearm	11.2	15.2	
- Other	21.9	17.1	
Parent with osteoporosis (%)	12.4	27.3	<0.001*
RA (%)	14.8	11.1	0.124
Severe disease (%)	63.8	36.3	<0.001*
Smoking (%)	17.8	20.5	0.350
Alcohol ≥ 3 units per day (%)	5.2	4.3	0.519
Anti-osteoporotic therapy (%)	28.8	21.7	0.020*
 Treatment time (years) 	3.4 ± 3.1	5.2 ± 4.3	0.002*
Calcium and vitamin D (%)	92.9	77.3	< 0.001*
Milk (glasses/day)	1.3 ± 1.2	1.0 ± 1.1	<0.001*
Cheese (sandwiches/day)	1.2 ± 0.9	1.2 ± 0.9	0.656
Cereal with milk, yogurt, A38 etc.	05+06	06106	0.020*
(portions/day)	0.5 ± 0.6	0.6 ± 0.6	0.039*
Sun exposure (%)			
- Low	22.0	16.4	0 1 1 9
- Normal	69.5	73.6	0.118
- High	8.5	10.0	

Table 3: Patients currently treated with prednisolone (n=231) were compared to patients not receiving prednisolone therapy (n=1380) with regard to different factors that potentially affect bone strength. Data are presented as means \pm SD or percentages. * Indicates a statistical significant difference between the two groups. The table is made based on data from the new questionnaire as well as results obtained from DXA measurements.

height and weight were significantly larger in the group of subjects receiving > 5 mg of prednisolone compared to the group receiving no or \leq 5 mg of prednisolone (*P*<0.05). Additionally, the gender distribution differed between the two groups with a significantly lower percentage of women present in the group of patients receiving >5 mg of prednisolone compared to the other group (*P*<0.001). The other investigated parameters did not reach statistical significance between the two groups (*P*>0.05), see table 2.

The association between prednisolone therapy and T-score was also investigated by means of data obtained from the new questionnaire. Based on this questionnaire, the subjects were divided into two groups, of which the first group was comprised of subjects currently treated with prednisolone at any dose (14.3 %), whereas the other group was comprised of subjects that did not receive any prednisolone therapy (85.7 %). The two groups were compared regarding different factors that

potentially affected bone strength, see table 3. The mean T-score of the lumbar spine and the hip were significantly higher in the prednisolone group compared to the group receiving no prednisolone (T-score lumbar spine -0.9 ± 1.6 vs. -1.5 ± 1.4 , P < 0.001; T-score hip -1.1 ± 1.1 vs. -1.2 ± 1.1 , P=0.039). This result was consistent with the lower percentage of subjects diagnosed with osteoporosis in the prednisolone group compared to the group receiving no prednisolone (22.1 % vs. 29.3 %, P=0.025). Additionally, patients receiving prednisolone therapy were less likely to have a parent diagnosed with osteoporosis compared to subjects that did not receive any prednisolone therapy (12.4 % vs. 27.3 %, P<0.001). Subjects in the prednisolone group more often received antiosteoporotic therapy than the group receiving no prednisolone (28.8 % vs. 21.7 %, P=0.020), although their treatment time was shorter on average (3.4 ± 3.1 years vs. 5.2 ± 4.3 years, P=0.002). Likewise, the prednisolone-treated subjects more often took supplements of calcium and vitamin D compared to the non-treated subjects (92.9 % vs. 77.3 %, P<0.001). In addition, subjects in the prednisolone group had a higher daily intake of milk, but a lower daily intake of cereal, yogurt, A38 etc. The Danish Bone Society had formulated an equation (3), which makes it possible to calculate the daily intake of calcium in the two groups;

$$Calcium(mg/day) = 350 + (150 \cdot milk) + (200 \cdot cheese) + (250 \cdot cereal)$$

By means of this equation, it was found that the patients receiving prednisolone therapy had an average calcium intake of 910 mg/day, whereas the non-treated subjects had an average calcium intake of 890 mg/day.

The subjects treated with prednisolone more often suffered from a severe disease compared to subjects not receiving any prednisolone treatment (63.8 % vs. 36.3 %, P<0.001). Examples of severe diseases included Morbus Crohn, coeliac disease, COPD, asthma, heart disease, anorexia nervosa, breast cancer, epilepsy and Sjögren's syndrome.



Figure 4: Correlation between lumbar spine T-score determined by DXA scan of the L1-L4 vertebrae and dose of prednisolone measured in mg (n=229). Pearson's correlation coefficient was 0.019, but the correlation was not statistically significant (P=0.783). The data used to complete this figure are derived from the new questionnaire.

Figure 5: Correlation between hip T-score determined by DXA scan of total hip and dose of prednisolone measured in mg (n=227). Pearson's correlation coefficient was 0.036, but the correlation did not reach statistical significance (P=0.603). The data used to complete this figure are derived from the new questionnaire.

The two groups also differed with regard to demographic parameters, including gender distribution, age, height and weight, see table 3. Thus, the percentage of women was significantly lower in the prednisolone group compared to the other group (P<0.001). Furthermore, the subjects treated with prednisolone were older, higher and weighed more than the other group. The remaining investigated parameters did not reach statistical significance between the two groups (P>0.05), see table 3.

The association between use of prednisolone and T-score was further investigated by means of Pearson's correlation analysis. The correlation between lumbar spine T-score and dose of prednisolone was 0.019, but it did not reach statistical significance (P=0.783), see figure 4. Likewise, the correlation between hip T-score and dose of prednisolone of 0.036 was not statistically significant, see figure 5. The two graphs further demonstrated that the majority of patients treated with prednisolone received relatively low doses of the drug.

	RA	No RA	P-value
	(n=179)	(n=1540)	
Females (%)	76.5	79.0	0.452
Age (years)	62.5 ± 13.6	63.1 ± 13.6	0.744
Height (cm)	166.1 ± 9.2	165.2 ± 8.7	0.184
Weight (kg)	74.1 ± 18.0	71.2 ± 16.3	0.031*
Age at menopause (years)	49.1 ± 5.0	47.9 ± 6.0	0.092
T-score lumbar spine	-1.0 ± 1.6	-1.4 ± 1.5	0.001*
T-score hip	-1.2 ± 1.2	-1.2 ± 1.1	0.456
Osteoporosis diagnosis (%)	23.5	29.5	0.092
Previous fracture (%)			
- None	63.9	61.1	
- Vertebrae	0.6	3.9	0 165
- Hip	4.7	2.9	0.105
- Forearm	13.6	14.9	
- Other	17.2	17.1	
Parent with osteoporosis (%)	21.9	25.6	0.326
Severe disease (%)	37.8	40.1	0.582
Smoking (%)	22.6	19.6	0.343
Alcohol ≥ 3 units per day (%)	3.4	4.7	0.435
Anti-osteoporotic therapy (%)	21.8	23.0	0.729
 Treatment time (years) 	5.1 ± 5.9	4.8 ± 4.0	0.313
Prednisolone therapy (%)	17.3	13.1	0.124
 Prednisolone dose (mg) 	7.3 ± 3.6	11.5 ± 12.6	0.083
Calcium and vitamin D (%)	84.7	79.3	0.089
Milk (glasses/day)	1.0 ± 1.1	1.0 ± 1.1	0.924
Cheese (sandwiches/day)	1.1 ± 0.9	1.2 ± 0.9	0.330
Cereal with milk, yogurt, A38 etc.	05+05	06+06	0.962
(portions/day)	0.5 ± 0.5	0.0 ± 0.0	0.502
Sun exposure (%)			
- Low	14.0	17.4	0 404
- Normal	74.2	73.0	0.707
- High	11.8	9.6	

Table 4: Patients with RA (n=179) were compared to patients without RA (n=1540) with regard to various factors that affect bone strength. Data are presented as means \pm SD or percentages. * Indicates a statistical significant difference between the two groups (P<0.05). RA = rheumatoid arthritis. The table is made based on data from the new questionnaire as well as results obtained from DXA measurements.

Variable	B coefficient	SE	<i>P</i> -value
Constant	-2.643	0.336	<0.001*
T-score hip	0.742	0.040	<0.001*
Age	0.019	0.004	<0.001*
Weight	0.012	0.003	<0.001*
Anti-osteoporotic therapy	-0.212	0.072	0.003*
Alcohol	0.612	0.218	0.005*
Smoking	0.188	0.084	0.025*
Previous fracture	-0.047	0.021	0.026*

Table 5: Stepwise multiple linear regression analysis was used to find significant predictors of lumbar spine T-score (n=975). R² was 0.403. * Indicates a statistically significant predictor of lumbar spine T-score (P<0.05). SE = standard error. The data are obtained from the old questionnaire.

The new questionnaire further provided information about the prevalence of RA, which was 11.6 %. The patients with RA were compared to the patients without RA with regard to different parameters that may affect bone strength, see table 4. The mean T-score of the lumbar spine was significantly higher in patients with RA compared to patients without RA (-1.0 \pm 1.6 vs. -1.4 \pm 1.5, *P*=0.001). On the contrary, the T-score of the hip was similar between the two groups (-1.2 \pm 1.2 vs. -1.2 \pm 1.1, *P*=0.456). The mean weight was significantly higher in patients diagnosed with RA compared to patients without RA (*P*=0.031). The remaining investigated parameters did not reach statistical significance (*P*>0.05), see table 4.

The average daily intake of calcium in the two groups was calculated by means of the equation formulated by Danish Bone Society (3). RA patients had a calcium intake of 845 mg/day, whereas the patients without RA had a calcium intake of 890 mg/day.

Stepwise multiple linear regression analysis was performed in order to identify significant predictors of the T-scores of the lumbar spine and total hip. The results obtained by means of the old questionnaire are presented in table 5 and table 6, where the dependent variable is lumbar spine T-score and hip T-score, respectively. For lumbar spine T-score significant predictors included T-score of the hip, age, weight, anti-osteoporotic therapy, alcohol consumption, smoking, and previous fracture, see table 5. The R² was 0.403, meaning that this model could explain about 40 % of the variation in lumbar spine T-score. Significant predictors of hip T-score included lumbar spine T-score, weight, age, smoking, alcohol consumption and sun exposure, see table 6. In this case, R² reached a value of 0.553, and thus this model could explain approximately 55 % of the variation in hip T-score.

Variable	B coefficient	SE	P-value
Constant	-0.612	0.250	0.015*
T-score lumbar spine	0.367	0.019	<0.001*
Weight	0.024	0.002	<0.001*
Age	-0.029	0.002	<0.001*
Smoking	-0.204	0.058	<0.001*
Alcohol	-0.396	0.152	0.009*
Sun exposure	0.125	0.050	0.012*

Table 6: Stepwise multiple linear regression analysis was used to find significant predictors of hip T-score (n=975). R^2 was 0.553. * Indicates a statistical significant predictor of hip T-score (*P*<0.05). SE = standard error. The data are derived from the old questionnaire.

Variable	B coefficient	SE	P-value
Constant	-1.535	0.232	<0.001*
T-score hip	0.527	0.041	<0.001*
Osteoporosis diagnosis	-1.372	0.091	<0.001*
Weight	0.009	0.002	< 0.001*
Prednisolone therapy	0.270	0.098	0.006*
RA	0.260	0.104	0.013*
Age	0.007	0.003	0.009*
Smoking	0.210	0.083	0.011*

Table 7: Stepwise multiple linear regression analysis was used to identify significant predictors of lumbar spine T-score (n=872). R^2 was 0.586. * Indicates a statistical significant predictor of lumbar spine T-score (*P*<0.05). SE = standard error. The data are derived from the new questionnaire.

The results obtained from stepwise multiple linear regression analysis using the new questionnaire are presented in table 7 and table 8, where the dependent variable is lumbar spine T-score and hip T-score, respectively. Significant predictors of lumbar spine T-score included T-score of the hip, osteoporosis diagnosis, weight, prednisolone therapy, RA, age and smoking, see table 7. R^2 was 0.586, meaning that 58.6 % of the variation in lumbar spine T-score could be explained by this model. The significant predictors of hip T-score included T-score of the lumbar spine, age, weight, osteoporosis diagnosis, smoking, sex, previous fracture, as well as intake of cereal, yogurt, A38 etc., see table 8. In this case R^2 was 0.606, and thus this model could explain about 60 % of the variation observed in hip T-score.

Variable	B coefficient	SE	P-value
Constant	-0.580	0.184	0.002*
T-score lumbar spine	0.291	0.023	<0.001*
Age	-0.021	0.002	<0.001*
Weight	0.018	0.002	<0.001*
Osteoporosis diagnosis	-0.462	0.076	<0.001*
Smoking	-0.218	0.063	0.001*
Sex	-0.182	0.064	0.004*
Previous fracture	-0.041	0.015	0.005*
Intake of cereal with milk, yogurt, A38 etc.	0.090	0.044	0.043*

Table 8: Stepwise multiple linear regression analysis was used to identify significant predictors of hip T-score (n=872). R^2 was 0.606. * Indicates a statistical significant predictor of hip T-score (*P*<0.05). SE = standard error. The data are derived from the new questionnaire.

5. Discussion

In this study, the effect of prednisolone therapy on T-score was investigated. The hypothesis was that patients treated with prednisolone had lower T-scores compared to patients not receiving prednisolone therapy. However, when analyzing the data from the old questionnaire, it was found that patients treated with > 5 mg of prednisolone had higher T-scores of both the lumbar spine and the hip compared to patients receiving no or ≤ 5 mg of prednisolone. These results were comparable to those obtained from the new questionnaire, which likewise revealed that patients treated with prednisolone at any dose had higher mean T-scores of both the lumbar spine and the hip compared to patients not receiving prednisolone therapy. Furthermore, no significant correlation was observed between prednisolone dose and T-score of the lumbar spine and hip, respectively. This indicates that prednisolone therapy is not associated with osteoporosis. These findings are contrary to those of other studies (225-227, 342, 343), which have demonstrated a clear association between treatment with glucocorticoids and low BMD, i.e. low T-score, as well as increased fracture risk. A possible explanation for the missing association between prednisolone therapy and low T-score in the present study is that the questionnaires used did not provide any information about the treatment time. Therefore, some of the subjects included in the present study might have been referred to a DXA scan shortly after the initiation of prednisolone therapy in order to evaluate their bone mineral status. Thus, these subjects would not yet have developed any skeletal side effects, i.e. they would have normal T-scores. Furthermore, the questionnaires only provide information about the patients' current treatment status. In other words, some of the patients in the control group might previously have undergone a prolonged treatment course with prednisolone, leading to bone loss and decreased T-score. Additionally, the higher T-score found in the group receiving > 5 mg of prednisolone, when analyzing data from the old questionnaire, might also partly be due to the significantly higher weight and lower percentage of women found in the this group compared to the group receiving no or < 5 mg prednisolone, since both low body weight and female sex are known risk factors for bone loss and osteoporosis (196, 344-346). Likewise, the higher T-score observed in the group receiving prednisolone, when analyzing data from the new questionnaire, might be caused by the lower percentage of women and the larger height and weight observed in this group compared to the group receiving no prednisolone. Further, the patients from the prednisolone group were less likely to have a parent with osteoporosis, and thus they were only rarely genetically predisposed to osteoporosis compared to the other group. Additionally, the patients receiving prednisolone more often received anti-osteoporotic drugs as well as supplements of calcium and vitamin D compared to the patients receiving no prednisolone. Anti-osteoporotic drugs, e.g. alendronate, prevent bone loss and decrease the risk of osteoporotic fractures (347-349). Thus, the more frequent use of antiosteoporotic drugs in the group receiving prednisolone therapy might explain the higher T-scores found in this group compared to the non-treated group, although the mean treatment time was lower. Anti-osteoporotic drugs are possibly more often prescribed to patients treated with prednisolone in order to prevent the inevitable bone loss associated with glucocorticoid treatment. Furthermore, the patients receiving prednisolone therapy had a significantly higher intake of milk compared to the patients receiving no prednisolone, but this was probably counterbalanced by their lower intake of cereal with milk, yogurt, A38 etc., and thus of minor importance. The average calcium intake was 910 mg/day for the patients receiving prednisolone therapy, whereas the nontreated patients had an average calcium intake of 890 mg/day. These values only differed by 20 mg, which also suggested that the calcium intake was not responsible for the discrepancy in T-score between the two groups. Further, both values were above the dietary reference intake of calcium of 800 mg/day, and thus both groups of patients received sufficient calcium through their diet (3).

Based on the new questionnaire, it was also demonstrated that the patients receiving prednisolone therapy more often suffered from a severe disease compared to the patients not receiving any prednisolone. This may be explained by the fact that prednisolone is used in the treatment of various severe diseases such as asthma, COPD, systemic lupus erythematosus, inflammatory bowel disease etc. (292). However, although prednisolone is often used to treat RA, the prevalence of RA was similar between the group receiving prednisolone and the non-treated group. This might be explained by the fact that several other treatment options are available for RA patients, including disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs), analgesics and biological agents such as anti-TNF- α and IL-1 receptor antagonist as well as non-pharmacological treatments such as orthopedic surgery, physiotherapy and occupational therapy (247, 267, 350).

As aforementioned, the present study found no significant correlation between prednisolone dose and T-score, although an inversely proportional relationship between prednisolone dose and T-score was expected. This was opposed to other studies (226, 227, 300) that demonstrated that the fracture risk increased, i.e. the T-score decreased, with increasing cumulative dose of glucocorticoids. However, in this study it was not possible to calculate the cumulative dose of prednisolone, because the questionnaires did not provide any information regarding treatment time, and this could possibly explain the conflicting results.

The patients included in this study were mainly treated with relatively low doses of prednisolone \leq 10 mg. A study by Sambrook et al. (307) found that low doses of glucocorticoids do not increase the risk of osteoporosis among women suffering from RA. This conclusion was based on the similar BMDs observed between RA patients treated with a mean dose of 8.0 mg prednisolone per day in 89.6 months on average and RA patients receiving no prednisolone treatment. These results were supported by another study conducted by Vestergaard and colleagues (225), who demonstrated that the fracture risk only was increased with use of oral glucocorticoids > 2.5 mg per day or inhaled glucocorticoids > 7.5 mg per day. Thus, the evidence suggests that it is safe to treat patients with glucocorticoids as long as the administered dose is relatively low. Since the main part of the prednisolone treated patients that participated in this study received relatively low doses of the drug, this could possibly also explain why these patients did not exhibit lower T-scores compared to the non-treated patients. Furthermore, the risk of developing osteoporosis depends on the administration route of the drug so that systemic glucocorticoids have a much larger impact on the skeleton compared to topical formulations (225). Hence, if many of the patients in the prednisolone group used topical formulations (e.g. dermal, rectal, inhalation and local administration into joints or eyes), their T-scores would be influenced to a lesser degree, thereby explaining why these patients did not show lower T-scores compared to the non-treated patients. RA patients are for example often treated with intra-articular injections of prednisolone in order to minimize the risk of developing systemic side effects such as osteoporosis (351).

In this study, the association between RA and T-score was investigated based on data obtained from the new questionnaire. It was hypothesized that patients with RA had an increased risk of developing osteoporosis, i.e. had lower T-scores, compared to patients without RA. Nevertheless, the RA patients had higher T-scores of the lumbar spine compared to non-RA patients, whereas the mean T-scores of the hip did not differ between the two groups. These results are in conflict with other studies (288-290) that have showed that RA patients exhibit increased bone loss and higher fracture risk compared to controls. This discrepancy may be explained by limitations associated with the present study, including the lack of information about disease duration and severity. If some of the included patients only had suffered from RA in a relatively short time period, they would not yet exhibit any signs of generalized bone loss, and thus they would have normal T-scores of the lumbar spine and the hip. This was confirmed in a study by Gough et al. (290), who showed that BMD measurements in RA patients, which were obtained 10.4 months after the onset of symptoms on average, were not significantly below the normal range after correction for age and sex, i.e. the RA patients exhibited normal Z-scores. They further demonstrated that BMD measurements varied with disease duration of RA so that BMD decreased with increasing disease duration.

In this study, BMD measurements were solely performed at the lumbar spine and the hip. However, the earliest manifestations of RA-associated bone loss occur locally in the vicinity of the affected joints (290). Thus, some of the included RA patients might have experienced peripheral bone damage, although this would not be evident from the central measurements of BMD performed in this study, which only provided information about generalized osteoporosis.

As mentioned above, the disease severity of RA was also not known in the present study. However, several studies (290, 352, 353) have demonstrated an association between disease severity and low BMD. Thus, the higher T-scores observed in RA patients compared to patients without RA in this study could possibly be explained by a relatively low disease activity and severity among the main part of these patients. In order to clarify this, an assessment of the disease severity of RA would have been necessary. There are several ways to assess this, including evaluation of morning stiffness duration, number of swollen joints, number of tender joints, pain score, functional level, radiological progression, RF titer, C-reactive protein, erythrocyte sedimentation rate as well as use of prednisolone and anti-rheumatic drugs. However, it would be impractical to incorporate these time consuming and resource demanding clinical assessments of RA disease severity in the database at Aalborg University Hospital. It would further be unethical to expose RA patients to invasive blood tests and time consuming clinical examinations.

As aforementioned, several studies have demonstrated that patients with RA have an increased risk of developing osteoporosis (288-290). Additionally, RA patients are often treated with glucocorticoids, which also lead to bone loss and increased fracture risk (225-227, 342, 343). Furthermore, the chronic inflammation observed in RA may ultimately result in joint destruction, thereby causing articular stiffness, chronic pain and reduced mobility. This may further contribute to the bone loss observed in RA, since immobility is associated with osteoporosis, whereas physical activity has a protective effect on the bones (354). Therefore, it can be difficult to determinate to

what degree osteoporosis in RA patients is a result of the disease per se, or whether it is caused by glucocorticoid treatment or immobility.

In the present study, multiple linear regression analyses were performed in order to identify significant predictors of hip and lumbar spine T-scores. The results obtained from the old and the new questionnaire varied slightly, which probably was related to discrepancies between the two questionnaires such as the inclusion of additional variables and the higher level of detail in the new questionnaire. However, both questionnaires found that lumbar spine T-score and weight were positive predictors of hip T-score, whereas age and smoking were negative predictors of hip T-score. The positive relation between weight and hip T-score is in agreement with a study conducted by Hannan et al. (344), which demonstrated that low body weight and weight loss were associated with BMD loss, whereas weight gain seemed to have a protective effect on bone. On the other hand, both old age and smoking are known risk factors of osteoporosis, which explain their negative impact on hip T-score (3, 355, 356). Several studies (235, 234, 357) have demonstrated that smoking especially affects the BMD of the hip, thereby increasing the risk of hip fractures. This might partly explain why both questionnaires identified smoking as a positive predictor of lumbar spine T-score, although the opposite result was expected. In addition to smoking, hip T-score, age and weight were identified as positive predictors of lumbar spine T-score by both questionnaires.

Moreover, the old questionnaire found that anti-osteoporotic therapy and previous fracture were significant negative predictors of lumbar spine T-score. The fact that anti-osteoporotic therapy was associated with a low T-score of the lumbar spine, although these drugs prevent bone loss, could be explained by the fact that anti-osteoporotic drugs usually are prescribed to patients with a poor BMD status in order to prevent further bone loss, whereas individuals with normal T-scores would not be advised to use this type of medication. Furthermore, the association between previous fracture and low T-score of the lumbar spine could be explained by the fact that patients with low T-scores are at higher risk of suffering osteoporotic fractures due to their more fragile bones (340). The old questionnaire further revealed that an alcohol consumption ≥ 3 units per day was associated with a high lumbar spine T-score, but a low hip T-score. This discrepancy could possibly be explained by the fact that a moderate intake of alcohol has a protective effect on the bones, whereas an excessive intake of alcohol leads to bone loss (358-360). Thus, if the subjects included in this study did not consume more than 3 units of alcohol daily, they would probably have higher Tscores, whereas subjects with an abuse of alcohol would exhibit lower T-scores (360). It is also possible that alcohol affects the BMD at different measuring sites to a various degree, thereby explaining the different effect of alcohol consumption on the lumbar spine T-score and hip T-score (358). Data from the old questionnaire further revealed that sun exposure has a positive effect on the hip T-score, because the ultraviolet radiation from the sun increases the cutaneous vitamin D production.

According to the new questionnaire, osteoporosis diagnosis was a significant negative predictor of T-score in the hip and the lumbar spine. This result was expected, since osteoporosis is diagnosed based on T-score measurements, thereby making osteoporosis diagnosis and T-score mutual dependent. Furthermore, based on the new questionnaire it was revealed that previous fracture and sex was negative predictors of hip T-score, whereas intake of cereal with milk, yogurt, A38 etc. was

a positive predictor of T-score. These results indicated that male gender was a risk factor of osteoporosis, which was opposed to the expected outcome, since osteoporosis is much more frequent in women than men (4, 185, 187). This might be associated with referral bias, because only men and women expected to suffer from low BMDs were referred to a DXA scan. Thus, the study population does not reflect the situation in the general population. Further, the intake of cereal with milk, yogurt, A38 etc. was considered a positive predictor of hip T-score, which suggests that a high dietary intake of calcium has a protective effect on bones. This was confirmed by Johnston et al. (361), who demonstrated that calcium supplementations enhanced the rate of increase in BMD in prepubertal children.

The new questionnaire further revealed that both prednisolone therapy and RA had a positive effect on lumbar spine T-score, which was opposed to the expected. This could possibly be explained by the abovementioned limitations of the study such as lack of information about treatment time of prednisolone as well as disease duration and severity of RA.

It is important to notice that the present study is a cross-sectional study, which only provides a snapshot of the bone status and the presence of risk factors in the study population. This study design is far from ideal regarding identification of a causal relationship between a potential risk factor and changes in bone mass, since only prospective, randomized clinical trials are capable of documenting causality. Thus, more valid results would be obtained if a prospective, randomized controlled study design was applied.

The data used in this study was obtained from a database. This was associated with several advantages such as easily accessible data as well as the possibility to include a large number of patients, thereby ensuring adequate statistical power and thus more valid results. Further, it is both time and resource saving compared to planning and conducting a clinical trial. On the other hand, the application of data from a database was also associated with several disadvantages and limitations. Firstly, nearly all the data were self-reported, except for T-scores of the lumbar spine and hip as well as height and weight. Thus, there was a considerable risk of recall bias, since some of the patients probably could not remember whether they have had a previous fracture, what dose of prednisolone they used or how long they had received anti-osteoporotic drugs. Further, many elderly women could not remember at what age they reached menopause. Additionally, some patients might not know if they received anti-osteoporotic drugs, if they suffered from RA or if one of their parents were diagnosed with osteoporosis. The questionnaires also included a question about severe disease, but it is individual whether a given disease is considered severe or not. Secondly, missing data were a common occurrence due to nonresponse, and it could influence the results of the study. Thirdly, the study was likely to include referral bias, because only patients expected to exhibit a low BMD were referred to a DXA scan. Thus, the results obtained from this study do not necessarily apply to the general population. Fourthly, the present study was limited by the information provided by the questionnaires. Therefore it was not possible to obtain information about treatment time of prednisolone or disease duration and severity of RA, although this could have helped clarifying the association between prednisolone therapy, RA and osteoporosis.

In this study, T-score was used to evaluate bone mass. However, the use of T-scores is associated with several limitations. Firstly, WHO's diagnostic classification ranges for T-score have only been validated in postmenopausal Caucasian women (341). Therefore, it is questionable whether they are applicable in men, premenopausal women and non-white individuals (341). Nevertheless, in Denmark a T-score \leq -2.5 is recognized as diagnostic for osteoporosis in both men and women (363). Secondly, although T-scores are used to diagnose osteoporosis in both men and women, the fracture risk at a given T-score is generally lower in men compared to women, which makes it difficult to establish a limit value for pharmacological intervention among men (7). Thirdly, other independent significant predictors of fracture risk exist in addition to T-score such as age, previous fracture and chronic use of glucocorticoids, among others (185). Older age increases the risk of fragility fractures for which reason the 10-year fracture risk in a 70-year-old woman with a T-score of -2.5 is 22.8 %, whereas this risk is only 8.1 % in a 45-year old woman with the same T-score (7). The same tendency is valid for men, and a 70-year-old man with a T-score of -2.5 has a 10-year fracture risk of 13.1 %, whereas a 45-year-old man with similar T-score has a 10-year fracture risk of only 6.3 % (7). Thus, the diagnostic and prognostic value of T-scores is highly dependent on age, which is the reason why the WHO criteria cannot simply be extrapolated to younger men and women. Previous fracture is another important predictor of fracture risk, and a previous fracture predisposes to future fractures independent of T-score (15-18). Thus, an individual with a T-score consistent with osteopenia and a fragility fracture may have an actual increased fracture risk compared to an individual with a T-score consistent with WHO-defined osteoporosis without a fragility fracture (341). Furthermore, chronic treatment with glucocorticoids is a significant predictor of fracture risk, and patients receiving this type of therapy have a tendency to fracture at relatively higher T-scores (185, 341). Based on this evidence, it is important to assess the absolute fracture risk by evaluating multiple risk factors of low bone mass, including T-score, age, gender, weight, previous fracture, use of prednisolone, alcohol consumption, smoking etc. (341). All these factors are included in the questionnaires used at Aalborg University Hospital. Fourthly, T-score is a relative measure that is calculated based on data obtained from a reference population of young, healthy subjects of the same sex (333). In other words, T-score is dependent on the reference population, and therefore the use of a different reference population may cause a marked change in T-score, although the measurement are performed at the same skeletal measuring site using the same DXA device (333, 341). In this way, the choice of reference population has a significant impact on the diagnosis, and hence the management of a patient. Additionally, it is important to ensure that the used reference data are relevant to the population being studied with regard to sex, age, ethnicity etc. in order to obtain as valid results as possible (333). However, relevant reference data are not available for all subpopulations (341). Finally, the T-score is only used to quantify the bone mass, whereas it does not provide any information about the quality or strength of the bone tissue, although this also affects the fracture risk (3, 333, 362).

DXA is a well-established method that is used for the assessment of the bone mineral content in the hip and the spine with a view to diagnosing osteoporosis. However, though DXA is considered a simple, precise and safe method for BMD evaluation, the technique is also associated with certain disadvantages (332-334). Firstly, the DXA makes assumptions about the composition of the soft

tissue of the body, i.e. the ratio between lean and fat tissue, which it assumes is constant (332). However, the composition of soft tissue in the radiation area may differ from that of the adjacent soft tissue, which is used as a reference area (332-334). This could result in erroneous estimation of BMD, since the attenuation of X-rays varies between lean tissue and fat tissue (332, 333). Secondly, it is not possible to compare results from the same subject obtained from different DXA devices, because systematic differences exist between the devices (3, 196). For example is the evaluation of bone mineral content in the Hologic and Norland systems solely based on calcium hydroxyapatite, whereas the Lunar system takes the bone content of fat into account (334). Furthermore, the different manufactures use different reference populations, and therefore the normal range of BMD varies between the different devices (196, 333). Thus, in clinical studies it is important to perform all DXA measurements using the same device in order to obtain the most valid results (3, 334). This requirement was fulfilled in the present study, since all the included patients had their BMD measured by the Hologic Discovery QDR device, thereby minimizing the risk of systematic errors. Thirdly, several conditions can cause falsely increased BMD values, including metal implants, aortic calcifications, osteophytes, scoliosis and vertebral compression fractures (3, 332, 333). Additionally, variations in the position of the patient may cause erroneous BMD results and decreased reproducibility (3, 332, 333). In order to minimize potential sources of error, it is recommended that DXA scans are performed by trained personnel (3, 332). In this study, trained personnel at Aalborg University Hospital performed all the scans, thereby meeting this demand. On the other hand, all the DXA scans were not performed by the same person due to practical reasons, and this could lead to inter-observer variations that potentially could affect the results. However, a study by Haugeberg et al. (288) demonstrated that BMD measurements performed by three trained technicians in 30 RA patients only resulted in an inter-observer variation of 0.4-0.5 % in total hip and of 0.7-1.4 % in L2-L4. These inter-observer variations are fairly small, and therefore it could be argued that the results of the present study were not affected significantly by inter-observer variations.

6. Conclusion

In this study, it was investigated if patients suffering from RA or patients receiving prednisolone therapy had an increased risk of developing osteoporosis. In order to evaluate this, RA patients were compared to patients without RA and patients receiving prednisolone were compared to non-treated patients with regard to T-scores of the total hip and the lumbar spine. It was hypothesized that patients diagnosed with RA or patients treated with prednisolone had lower T-scores compared to patients without RA and patients receiving no prednisolone therapy, respectively. However, the results revealed that patients receiving prednisolone therapy had higher T-scores of both the total hip and the lumbar spine compared to non-treated patients. Additionally, no significant correlation between prednisolone dose and T-score was demonstrated. Furthermore, RA patients had higher lumbar spine T-scores compared to patients without RA, whereas the total hip T-scores were similar between the two groups. By means of stepwise multiple linear regression analysis it was further found that RA and prednisolone therapy were positive predictors of lumbar spine T-score, whereas they were not predictive of total hip T-score. These results were contrary to the hypothesis as well as the findings of other studies. This was thought to be related to limitations of the present study, including the lack of information regarding treatment time of prednisolone as well as disease duration and disease severity of RA.

7. Acknowledgements

I wish to thank my supervisor professor, Ph.D., dr. med. Peter Vestergaard for his guidance and support throughout the project period. Further, I would like to thank secretary Elsebeth Holm Knudsen for introducing me to the DXA database and teaching me how to feed in the data. Additionally, I would like to thank the Department of Endocrinology at Aalborg University Hospital for providing me with the data used for statistical analysis.

8. References

(1) Peck W, Burckhardt P, Christiansen C, Fleisch H, Genant H, Gennari C, et al. Consensus Development Conference-Diagnosis, prophylaxis, and treatment of osteoporosis 1993.

(2) Johnell O, Kanis J. Epidemiology of osteoporotic fractures. Osteoporosis Int 2005;16(2):S3-S7.

(3) Vejledning til udredning og behandling af osteoporose. Kbh.: Dansk Knoglemedicinsk Selskab; 2009.

(4) Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Osteoporosis is markedly underdiagnosed: a nationwide study from Denmark. Osteoporosis Int 2005;16(2):134-141.

(5) Black DM, Cummings SR, Karpf DB, Cauley JA, Thompson DE, Nevitt MC, et al. Randomised trial of effect of alendronate on risk of fracture in women with existing vertebral fractures. The Lancet 1996;348(9041):1535-1541.

(6) Kanis J, Johnell O, Oden A, Borgstrom F, Zethraeus N, De Laet C, et al. The risk and burden of vertebral fractures in Sweden. Osteoporosis Int 2004;15(1):20-26.

(7) Kanis J, Johnell O, Oden A, Dawson A, De Laet C, Jonsson B. Ten year probabilities of osteoporotic fractures according to BMD and diagnostic thresholds. Osteoporosis Int 2001;12(12):989-995.

(8) Melton LJ. Adverse outcomes of osteoporotic fractures in the general population. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2003;18(6):1139-1141.

(9) Cummings SR, Melton LJ. Epidemiology and outcomes of osteoporotic fractures. The Lancet 2002;359(9319):1761-1767.

(10) Ray NF, Chan JK, Thamer M, Melton LJ. Medical expenditures for the treatment of osteoporotic fractures in the United States in 1995: report from the National Osteoporosis Foundation. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 1997;12(1):24-35.

(11) Center JR, Nguyen TV, Schneider D, Sambrook PN, Eisman JA. Mortality after all major types of osteoporotic fracture in men and women: an observational study. The Lancet 1999;353(9156):878-882.

(12) Cauley J, Thompson D, Ensrud K, Scott J, Black D. Risk of mortality following clinical fractures. Osteoporosis Int 2000;11(7):556-561.

(13) Kado DM, Browner WS, Palermo L, Nevitt MC, Genant HK, Cummings SR. Vertebral fractures and mortality in older women: a prospective study. Arch Intern Med 1999;159(11):1215-1220.

(14) Tosteson A, Gabriel S, Grove M, Moncur M, Kneeland T, Melton Iii L. Impact of hip and vertebral fractures on quality-adjusted life years. Osteoporosis Int 2001;12(12):1042-1049.

(15) Kanis J, Johnell O, De Laet C, Johansson H, Odén A, Delmas P, et al. A meta-analysis of previous fracture and subsequent fracture risk. Bone 2004;35(2):375-382.

(16) Johnell O, Oden A, Caulin F, Kanis J. Acute and long-term increase in fracture risk after hospitalization for vertebral fracture. Osteoporosis Int 2001;12(3):207-214.

(17) Lindsay R, Silverman SL, Cooper C, Hanley DA, Barton I, Broy SB, et al. Risk of new vertebral fracture in the year following a fracture. JAMA 2001;285(3):320-323.

(18) Melton Iii L, Atkinson E, Cooper C, O'Fallon W, Riggs B. Vertebral fractures predict subsequent fractures. Osteoporosis Int 1999;10(3):214-221.

(19) Geneser F. Histologi. 2nd ed. Kbh.: Munksgaard; 1990.

(20) Hadjidakis DJ, Androulakis II. Bone remodeling. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2006;1092(1):385-396.

(21) Pathophysiology : the biologic basis for disease in adults and children. 6th ed. St. Louis, Mo.: Mosby Elsevier; 2010.

(22) Smith R. Bone physiology and the osteoporotic process. Respir Med 1993;87:3-7.

(23) Bono CM, Einhorn TA. Overview of osteoporosis: pathophysiology and determinants of bone strength. The Aging Spine: Springer; 2005. p. 8-14.

(24) Hunter GK, Goldberg HA. Nucleation of hydroxyapatite by bone sialoprotein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993 Sep 15;90(18):8562-8565.

(25) Ganss B, Kim RH, Sodek J. Bone sialoprotein. Crit Rev Oral Biol Med 1999;10(1):79-98.

(26) Gordon JA, Tye CE, Sampaio AV, Underhill TM, Hunter GK, Goldberg HA. Bone sialoprotein expression enhances osteoblast differentiation and matrix mineralization< i> in vitro</i>. Bone 2007;41(3):462-473.

(27) Reinholt FP, Hultenby K, Oldberg A, Heinegard D. Osteopontin--a possible anchor of osteoclasts to bone. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1990 Jun;87(12):4473-4475.

(28) Bianco P, Gehron Robey P. Marrow stromal stem cells. J Clin Invest 2000 Jun;105(12):1663-1668.

(29) Manolagas SC, Jilka RL. Bone marrow, cytokines, and bone remodeling. Emerging insights into the pathophysiology of osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 1995 Feb 2;332(5):305-311.

(30) Ducy P, Zhang R, Geoffroy V, Ridall AL, Karsenty G. Osf2/Cbfa1: a transcriptional activator of osteoblast differentiation. Cell 1997;89(5):747-754.

(31) Marie PJ. Transcription factors controlling osteoblastogenesis. Arch Biochem Biophys 2008;473(2):98-105.

(32) Lian JB, Stein GS, Javed A, Van Wijnen AJ, Stein JL, Montecino M, et al. Networks and hubs for the transcriptional control of osteoblastogenesis. Reviews in Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders 2006;7(1-2):1-16.

(33) Neve A, Corrado A, Cantatore FP. Osteoblast physiology in normal and pathological conditions. Cell Tissue Res 2011;343(2):289-302.

(34) Pratap J, Galindo M, Zaidi SK, Vradii D, Bhat BM, Robinson JA, et al. Cell growth regulatory role of Runx2 during proliferative expansion of preosteoblasts. Cancer Res 2003 Sep 1;63(17):5357-5362.

(35) Nakashima K, Zhou X, Kunkel G, Zhang Z, Deng JM, Behringer RR, et al. The novel zinc finger-containing transcription factor osterix is required for osteoblast differentiation and bone formation. Cell 2002;108(1):17-29.

(36) Komori T, Yagi H, Nomura S, Yamaguchi A, Sasaki K, Deguchi K, et al. Targeted Disruption of <i>Cbfa1</i>Results in a Complete Lack of Bone Formation owing to Maturational Arrest of Osteoblasts. Cell 1997;89(5):755-764.

(37) Zhou X, Zhang Z, Feng JQ, Dusevich VM, Sinha K, Zhang H, et al. Multiple functions of Osterix are required for bone growth and homeostasis in postnatal mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010 Jul 20;107(29):12919-12924.

(38) Zhu F, Friedman MS, Luo W, Woolf P, Hankenson KD. The transcription factor osterix (SP7) regulates BMP6-induced human osteoblast differentiation. J Cell Physiol 2012;227(6):2677-2685.

(39) Matsubara T, Kida K, Yamaguchi A, Hata K, Ichida F, Meguro H, et al. BMP2 regulates Osterix through Msx2 and Runx2 during osteoblast differentiation. J Biol Chem 2008 Oct 24;283(43):29119-29125.

(40) Lee M, Kwon T, Park H, Wozney JM, Ryoo H. BMP-2-induced Osterix expression is mediated by Dlx5 but is independent of Runx2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2003;309(3):689-694.

(41) Gaur T, Lengner CJ, Hovhannisyan H, Bhat RA, Bodine PV, Komm BS, et al. Canonical WNT signaling promotes osteogenesis by directly stimulating Runx2 gene expression. J Biol Chem 2005 Sep 30;280(39):33132-33140.

(42) Ochiai H, Okada S, Saito A, Hoshi K, Yamashita H, Takato T, et al. Inhibition of insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) expression by prolonged transforming growth factor-beta1 (TGF-beta1) administration suppresses osteoblast differentiation. J Biol Chem 2012 Jun 29;287(27):22654-22661.

(43) Lee KS, Kim HJ, Li QL, Chi XZ, Ueta C, Komori T, et al. Runx2 is a common target of transforming growth factor beta1 and bone morphogenetic protein 2, and cooperation between Runx2 and Smad5 induces osteoblast-specific gene expression in the pluripotent mesenchymal precursor cell line C2C12. Mol Cell Biol 2000 Dec;20(23):8783-8792.

(44) Fujita T, Fukuyama R, Izumo N, Hirai T, Meguro T, Nakamuta H, et al. Transactivation of core binding factor alpha1 as a basic mechanism to trigger parathyroid hormone-induced osteogenesis. Jpn J Pharmacol 2001 Aug;86(4):405-416.

(45) Xiao G, Jiang D, Gopalakrishnan R, Franceschi RT. Fibroblast growth factor 2 induction of the osteocalcin gene requires MAPK activity and phosphorylation of the osteoblast transcription factor, Cbfa1/Runx2. J Biol Chem 2002 Sep 27;277(39):36181-36187.

(46) Long MW. Osteogenesis and bone-marrow-derived cells. Blood Cells, Molecules, and Diseases 2001;27(3):677-690.

(47) Celil AB, Campbell PG. BMP-2 and insulin-like growth factor-I mediate Osterix (Osx) expression in human mesenchymal stem cells via the MAPK and protein kinase D signaling pathways. J Biol Chem 2005 Sep 9;280(36):31353-31359.

(48) Owen TA, Aronow M, Shalhoub V, Barone LM, Wilming L, Tassinari MS, et al. Progressive development of the rat osteoblast phenotype in vitro: reciprocal relationships in expression of genes associated with osteoblast proliferation and differentiation during formation of the bone extracellular matrix. J Cell Physiol 1990;143(3):420-430.

(49) Gerstenfeld LC, Chipman SD, Glowacki J, Lian JB. Expression of differentiated function by mineralizing cultures of chicken osteoblasts. Dev Biol 1987;122(1):49-60.

(50) Beresford JN, Gallagher JA, Poser JW, Russell RG. Production of osteocalcin by human bone cells in vitro. Effects of 1,25(OH)2D3, 24,25(OH)2D3, parathyroid hormone, and glucocorticoids. Metab Bone Dis Relat Res 1984;5(5):229-234.

(51) Cantatore FP, Corrado A, Grano M, Quarta L, Colucci S, Melillo N. Osteocalcin synthesis by human osteoblasts from normal and osteoarthritic bone after vitamin D3 stimulation. Clin Rheumatol 2004;23(6):490-495.

(52) Kerner SA, Scott RA, Pike JW. Sequence elements in the human osteocalcin gene confer basal activation and inducible response to hormonal vitamin D3. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1989 Jun;86(12):4455-4459.

(53) Fujihara S, Yokozeki M, Oba Y, Higashibata Y, Nomura S, Moriyama K. Function and regulation of osteopontin in response to mechanical stress. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2006;21(6):956-964.

(54) Carvalho R, Bumann A, Schaffer J, Gerstenfeld L. Predominant integrin ligands expressed by osteoblasts show preferential regulation in response to both cell adhesion and mechanical perturbation. J Cell Biochem 2002;84(3):497-508.

(55) Lian JB, Stein GS. Development of the osteoblast phenotype: molecular mechanisms mediating osteoblast growth and differentiation. Iowa Orthop J 1995;15:118-140.

(56) Knothe Tate ML, Adamson JR, Tami AE, Bauer TW. The osteocyte. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2004;36(1):1-8.

(57) Noble BS, Reeve J. Osteocyte function, osteocyte death and bone fracture resistance. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2000;159(1):7-13.

(58) Moss ML. The functional matrix hypothesis revisited. 2. The role of an osseous connected cellular network. American Journal of Orthodontics and dentofacial orthopedics 1997;112(2):221-226.

(59) Aarden EM, Nijweide PJ, Burger EH. Function of osteocytes in bone. J Cell Biochem 1994;55(3):287-299.

(60) Nomura S, Takano-Yamamoto T. Molecular events caused by mechanical stress in bone. Matrix Biology 2000;19(2):91-96.

(61) Robling AG, Niziolek PJ, Baldridge LA, Condon KW, Allen MR, Alam I, et al. Mechanical stimulation of bone in vivo reduces osteocyte expression of Sost/sclerostin. J Biol Chem 2008 Feb 29;283(9):5866-5875.

(62) Forwood M, Turner C. Skeletal adaptations to mechanical usage: results from tibial loading studies in rats. Bone 1995;17(4):S197-S205.

(63) Miller SC, Jee WS. The bone lining cell: a distinct phenotype? Calcif Tissue Int 1987;41(1):1-5.

(64) Manolagas SC. Birth and death of bone cells: basic regulatory mechanisms and implications for the pathogenesis and treatment of osteoporosis 1. Endocr Rev 2000;21(2):115-137.

(65) Chow J, Wilson A, Chambers T, Fox S. Mechanical Loading Stimulates Bone Formation by Reactivation of Bone Lining Cells in 13-Week-Old Rats. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 1998;13(11):1760-1767.

(66) Dobnig H, Turner RT. Evidence that intermittent treatment with parathyroid hormone increases bone formation in adult rats by activation of bone lining cells. Endocrinology 1995 Aug;136(8):3632-3638.

(67) Bowman B, Miller S. The proliferation and differentiation of the bone-lining cell in estrogen-induced osteogenesis. Bone 1986;7(5):351-357.

(68) Clarke B. Normal bone anatomy and physiology. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2008 Nov;3 Suppl 3:S131-9.

(69) Teitelbaum SL. Bone resorption by osteoclasts. Science 2000 Sep 1;289(5484):1504-1508.

(70) Eriksen EF, Colvard DS, Berg NJ, Graham ML, Mann KG, Spelsberg TC, et al. Evidence of estrogen receptors in normal human osteoblast-like cells. Science 1988 Jul 1;241(4861):84-86.

(71) Colvard DS, Eriksen EF, Keeting PE, Wilson EM, Lubahn DB, French FS, et al. Identification of androgen receptors in normal human osteoblast-like cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1989 Feb;86(3):854-857.

(72) Udagawa N, Takahashi N, Akatsu T, Tanaka H, Sasaki T, Nishihara T, et al. Origin of osteoclasts: mature monocytes and macrophages are capable of differentiating into osteoclasts under a suitable microenvironment prepared by bone marrow-derived stromal cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1990 Sep;87(18):7260-7264.

(73) Teitelbaum SL. Osteoclasts: what do they do and how do they do it? The American journal of pathology 2007;170(2):427-435.

(74) Grigoriadis AE, Wang ZQ, Cecchini MG, Hofstetter W, Felix R, Fleisch HA, et al. c-Fos: a key regulator of osteoclast-macrophage lineage determination and bone remodeling. Science 1994 Oct 21;266(5184):443-448.

(75) Ducy P, Karsenty G. Genetic control of cell differentiation in the skeleton. Curr Opin Cell Biol 1998;10(5):614-619.

(76) Johnson RS, Spiegelman BM, Papaioannou V. Pleiotropic effects of a null mutation in the c-< i> fos</i> proto-oncogene. Cell 1992;71(4):577-586.

(77) Quinn JM, Elliott J, Gillespie MT, Martin TJ. A combination of osteoclast differentiation factor and macrophagecolony stimulating factor is sufficient for both human and mouse osteoclast formation in vitro. Endocrinology 1998;139(10):4424-4427. (78) Felix R, Cecchini M, Fleisch H. Macrophage colony stimulating factor restores in vivo bone resorption in the op/op osteopetrotic mouse. Endocrinology 1990;127(5):2592-2594.

(79) Burgess TL, Qian Y, Kaufman S, Ring BD, Van G, Capparelli C, et al. The ligand for osteoprotegerin (OPGL) directly activates mature osteoclasts. J Cell Biol 1999 May 3;145(3):527-538.

(80) Kodama H, Nose M, Niida S, Yamasaki A. Essential role of macrophage colony-stimulating factor in the osteoclast differentiation supported by stromal cells. J Exp Med 1991 May 1;173(5):1291-1294.

(81) Sobacchi C, Frattini A, Guerrini MM, Abinun M, Pangrazio A, Susani L, et al. Osteoclast-poor human osteopetrosis due to mutations in the gene encoding RANKL. Nat Genet 2007;39(8):960-962.

(82) Kodama H, Yamasaki A, Nose M, Niida S, Ohgame Y, Abe M, et al. Congenital osteoclast deficiency in osteopetrotic (op/op) mice is cured by injections of macrophage colony-stimulating factor. J Exp Med 1991 Jan 1;173(1):269-272.

(83) Hofstetter W, Wetterwald A, Cecchini MC, Felix R, Fleisch H, Mueller C. Detection of transcripts for the receptor for macrophage colony-stimulating factor, c-fms, in murine osteoclasts. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1992 Oct 15;89(20):9637-9641.

(84) Woo KM, Kim H, Ko JS. Macrophage colony-stimulating factor promotes the survival of osteoclast precursors by up-regulating Bcl-XL. Exp Mol Med 2002;34(5):340-346.

(85) Tanaka S, Takahashi N, Udagawa N, Tamura T, Akatsu T, Stanley ER, et al. Macrophage colony-stimulating factor is indispensable for both proliferation and differentiation of osteoclast progenitors. J Clin Invest 1993 Jan;91(1):257-263.

(86) Leibbrandt A, Penninger JM. RANK/RANKL: regulators of immune responses and bone physiology. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2008;1143(1):123-150.

(87) Wada T, Nakashima T, Hiroshi N, Penninger JM. RANKL–RANK signaling in osteoclastogenesis and bone disease. Trends Mol Med 2006;12(1):17-25.

(88) Chambers T. Regulation of the differentiation and function of osteoclasts. J Pathol 2000;192(1):4-13.

(89) Kanamaru F, Iwai H, Ikeda T, Nakajima A, Ishikawa I, Azuma M. Expression of membrane-bound and soluble receptor activator of NF-κB ligand (RANKL) in human T cells. Immunol Lett 2004;94(3):239-246.

(90) Lynch CC, Hikosaka A, Acuff HB, Martin MD, Kawai N, Singh RK, et al. MMP-7 promotes prostate cancerinduced osteolysis via the solubilization of RANKL. Cancer cell 2005;7(5):485-496.

(91) Chesneau V, Becherer JD, Zheng Y, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Blobel CP. Catalytic properties of ADAM19. J Biol Chem 2003 Jun 20;278(25):22331-22340.

(92) Boissy P, Lenhard TR, Kirkegaard T, Peschon JJ, Black RA, Delaissé J, et al. An assessment of ADAMs in bone cells: absence of TACE activity prevents osteoclast recruitment and the formation of the marrow cavity in developing long bones. FEBS Lett 2003;553(3):257-261.

(93) Kim N, Odgren PR, Kim DK, Marks SC, Jr, Choi Y. Diverse roles of the tumor necrosis factor family member TRANCE in skeletal physiology revealed by TRANCE deficiency and partial rescue by a lymphocyte-expressed TRANCE transgene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2000 Sep 26;97(20):10905-10910.

(94) Kong Y, Yoshida H, Sarosi I, Tan H, Timms E, Capparelli C, et al. OPGL is a key regulator of osteoclastogenesis, lymphocyte development and lymph-node organogenesis. Nature 1999;397(6717):315-323.

(95) Glantschnig H, Fisher J, Wesolowski G, Rodan G, Reszka A. M-CSF, TNFα and RANK ligand promote osteoclast survival by signaling through mTOR/S6 kinase. Cell Death & Differentiation 2003;10(10):1165-1177.

(96) Hsu H, Lacey DL, Dunstan CR, Solovyev I, Colombero A, Timms E, et al. Tumor necrosis factor receptor family member RANK mediates osteoclast differentiation and activation induced by osteoprotegerin ligand. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999 Mar 30;96(7):3540-3545.

(97) Boyle WJ, Simonet WS, Lacey DL. Osteoclast differentiation and activation. Nature 2003;423(6937):337-342.

(98) Darnay BG, Ni J, Moore PA, Aggarwal BB. Activation of NF-kappaB by RANK requires tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factor (TRAF) 6 and NF-kappaB-inducing kinase. Identification of a novel TRAF6 interaction motif. J Biol Chem 1999 Mar 19;274(12):7724-7731.

(99) Poblenz AT, Jacoby JJ, Singh S, Darnay BG. Inhibition of RANKL-mediated osteoclast differentiation by selective TRAF6 decoy peptides. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2007;359(3):510-515.

(100) Kobayashi N, Kadono Y, Naito A, Matsumoto K, Yamamoto T, Tanaka S, et al. Segregation of TRAF6-mediated signaling pathways clarifies its role in osteoclastogenesis. EMBO J 2001;20(6):1271-1280.

(101) Lomaga MA, Yeh WC, Sarosi I, Duncan GS, Furlonger C, Ho A, et al. TRAF6 deficiency results in osteopetrosis and defective interleukin-1, CD40, and LPS signaling. Genes Dev 1999 Apr 15;13(8):1015-1024.

(102) Wong BR, Besser D, Kim N, Arron JR, Vologodskaia M, Hanafusa H, et al. TRANCE, a TNF family member, activates Akt/PKB through a signaling complex involving TRAF6 and c-Src. Mol Cell 1999;4(6):1041-1049.

(103) Takayanagi H, Kim S, Koga T, Nishina H, Isshiki M, Yoshida H, et al. Induction and activation of the transcription factor NFATc1 (NFAT2) integrate RANKL signaling in terminal differentiation of osteoclasts. Developmental cell 2002;3(6):889-901.

(104) Minkin C. Bone acid phosphatase: tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase as a marker of osteoclast function. Calcif Tissue Int 1982;34(1):285-290.

(105) Drake FH, Dodds RA, James IE, Connor JR, Debouck C, Richardson S, et al. Cathepsin K, but not cathepsins B, L, or S, is abundantly expressed in human osteoclasts. J Biol Chem 1996 May 24;271(21):12511-12516.

(106) Lee SK, Goldring SR, Lorenzo JA. Expression of the calcitonin receptor in bone marrow cell cultures and in bone: a specific marker of the differentiated osteoclast that is regulated by calcitonin. Endocrinology 1995 Oct;136(10):4572-4581.

(107) Nicholson GC, Moseley JM, Sexton PM, Mendelsohn FA, Martin TJ. Abundant calcitonin receptors in isolated rat osteoclasts. Biochemical and autoradiographic characterization. J Clin Invest 1986 Aug;78(2):355-360.

(108) Fujisaki K, Tanabe N, Suzuki N, Kawato T, Takeichi O, Tsuzukibashi O, et al. Receptor activator of NF-κB ligand induces the expression of carbonic anhydrase II, cathepsin K, and matrix metalloproteinase-9 in osteoclast precursor RAW264. 7 cells. Life Sci 2007;80(14):1311-1318.

(109) Yasuda H, Shima N, Nakagawa N, Yamaguchi K, Kinosaki M, Mochizuki S, et al. Osteoclast differentiation factor is a ligand for osteoprotegerin/osteoclastogenesis-inhibitory factor and is identical to TRANCE/RANKL. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1998 Mar 31;95(7):3597-3602.

(110) Simonet W, Lacey D, Dunstan C, Kelley M, Chang M, Lüthy R, et al. Osteoprotegerin: a novel secreted protein involved in the regulation of bone density. Cell 1997;89(2):309-319.

(111) Min H, Morony S, Sarosi I, Dunstan CR, Capparelli C, Scully S, et al. Osteoprotegerin reverses osteoporosis by inhibiting endosteal osteoclasts and prevents vascular calcification by blocking a process resembling osteoclastogenesis. J Exp Med 2000 Aug 21;192(4):463-474.

(112) Mizuno A, Amizuka N, Irie K, Murakami A, Fujise N, Kanno T, et al. Severe osteoporosis in mice lacking osteoclastogenesis inhibitory factor/osteoprotegerin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1998;247(3):610-615.

(113) Bucay N, Sarosi I, Dunstan CR, Morony S, Tarpley J, Capparelli C, et al. Osteoprotegerin-Deficient Mice Develop Early Onset Osteoporosis and Arterial Calcification. Genes Dev 1998 May 1;12(9):1260-1268.

(114) Huang JC, Sakata T, Pfleger LL, Bencsik M, Halloran BP, Bikle DD, et al. PTH differentially regulates expression of RANKL and OPG. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2004;19(2):235-244.

(115) Thomas GP, Baker SU, Eisman JA, Gardiner EM. Changing RANKL/OPG mRNA expression in differentiating murine primary osteoblasts. J Endocrinol 2001 Aug;170(2):451-460.

(116) LIU X, Kirschenbaum A, Yao S, Levine AC. Interactive Effect of Interleukin-6 and Prostaglandin E2 on Osteoclastogenesis via the OPG/RANKL/RANK System. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2006;1068(1):225-233.

(117) Brändström H, Björkman T, Ljunggren Ö. Regulation of osteoprotegerin secretion from primary cultures of human bone marrow stromal cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2001;280(3):831-835.

(118) Kanematsu M, Sato T, Takai H, Watanabe K, Ikeda K, Yamada Y. Prostaglandin E2 induces expression of receptor activator of nuclear factor-kappa B ligand/osteoprotegrin ligand on pre-B cells: implications for accelerated osteoclastogenesis in estrogen deficiency. J Bone Miner Res 2000 Jul;15(7):1321-1329.

(119) Vidal NO, Brandstrom H, Jonsson KB, Ohlsson C. Osteoprotegerin mRNA is expressed in primary human osteoblast-like cells: down-regulation by glucocorticoids. J Endocrinol 1998 Oct;159(1):191-195.

(120) Hofbauer LC, Gori F, Riggs BL, Lacey DL, Dunstan CR, Spelsberg TC, et al. Stimulation of Osteoprotegerin Ligand and Inhibition of Osteoprotegerin Production by Glucocorticoids in Human Osteoblastic Lineage Cells: Potential Paracrine Mechanisms of Glucocorticoid-Induced Osteoporosis 1. Endocrinology 1999;140(10):4382-4389.

(121) Bord S, Ireland D, Beavan S, Compston J. The effects of estrogen on osteoprotegerin, RANKL, and estrogen receptor expression in human osteoblasts. Bone 2003;32(2):136-141.

(122) Thirunavukkarasu K, Miles RR, Halladay DL, Yang X, Galvin RJ, Chandrasekhar S, et al. Stimulation of osteoprotegerin (OPG) gene expression by transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-beta). Mapping of the OPG promoter region that mediates TGF-beta effects. J Biol Chem 2001 Sep 28;276(39):36241-36250.

(123) Taxel P, Kaneko H, Lee S, Aguila H, Raisz L, Lorenzo J. Estradiol rapidly inhibits osteoclastogenesis and RANKL expression in bone marrow cultures in postmenopausal women: a pilot study. Osteoporosis Int 2008;19(2):193-199.

(124) Kudo O, Sabokbar A, Pocock A, Itonaga I, Fujikawa Y, Athanasou N. Interleukin-6 and interleukin-11 support human osteoclast formation by a RANKL-independent mechanism. Bone 2003;32(1):1-7.

(125) Tanabe N, Maeno M, Suzuki N, Fujisaki K, Tanaka H, Ogiso B, et al. IL-1 alpha stimulates the formation of osteoclast-like cells by increasing M-CSF and PGE2 production and decreasing OPG production by osteoblasts. Life Sci 2005 Jun 24;77(6):615-626.

(126) Jimi E, Nakamura I, Duong LT, Ikebe T, Takahashi N, Rodan GA, et al. Interleukin 1 induces multinucleation and bone-resorbing activity of osteoclasts in the absence of osteoblasts/stromal cells. Exp Cell Res 1999;247(1):84-93.

(127) Azuma Y, Kaji K, Katogi R, Takeshita S, Kudo A. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces differentiation of and bone resorption by osteoclasts. J Biol Chem 2000 Feb 18;275(7):4858-4864.

(128) Fuller K, Murphy C, Kirstein B, Fox SW, Chambers TJ. $TNF\alpha$ potently activates osteoclasts, through a direct action independent of and strongly synergistic with RANKL. Endocrinology 2002;143(3):1108-1118.

(129) The singh C, Scherft J. Fusion disability of embryonic osteoclast precursor cells and macrophages in the microphthalmic osteopetrotic mouse. Bone 1985;6(1):43-52.

(130) Kim K, Lee S, Ha Kim J, Choi Y, Kim N. NFATc1 induces osteoclast fusion via up-regulation of Atp6v0d2 and the dendritic cell-specific transmembrane protein (DC-STAMP). Molecular endocrinology 2008;22(1):176-185.

(131) Blair HC, Kahn AJ, Crouch EC, Jeffrey JJ, Teitelbaum SL. Isolated osteoclasts resorb the organic and inorganic components of bone. J Cell Biol 1986 Apr;102(4):1164-1172.

(132) Jones SJ, Boyde A, Ali NN. The resorption of biological and non-biological substrates by cultured avian and mammalian osteoclasts. Anat Embryol 1984;170(3):247-256.

(133) Nesbitt S, Nesbit A, Helfrich M, Horton M. Biochemical characterization of human osteoclast integrins. Osteoclasts express alpha v beta 3, alpha 2 beta 1, and alpha v beta 1 integrins. J Biol Chem 1993 Aug 5;268(22):16737-16745.

(134) Ross FP, Chappel J, Alvarez JI, Sander D, Butler WT, Farach-Carson MC, et al. Interactions between the bone matrix proteins osteopontin and bone sialoprotein and the osteoclast integrin alpha v beta 3 potentiate bone resorption. J Biol Chem 1993 May 5;268(13):9901-9907.

(135) Suda T, Nakamura I, Jimi E, Takahashi N. Regulation of osteoclast function. Journal of bone and mineral research 1997;12(6):869-879.

(136) Miyauchi A, Alvarez J, Greenfield EM, Teti A, Grano M, Colucci S, et al. Recognition of osteopontin and related peptides by an alpha v beta 3 integrin stimulates immediate cell signals in osteoclasts. J Biol Chem 1991 Oct 25;266(30):20369-20374.

(137) McHugh KP, Hodivala-Dilke K, Zheng MH, Namba N, Lam J, Novack D, et al. Mice lacking beta3 integrins are osteosclerotic because of dysfunctional osteoclasts. J Clin Invest 2000 Feb;105(4):433-440.

(138) Formation and function of the ruffled border in osteoclasts. Seminars in cell & developmental biology: Elsevier; 2002.

(139) Kanehisa J, Yamanaka T, Doi S, Turksen K, Heersche J, Aubin J, et al. A band of F-actin containing podosomes is involved in bone resorption by osteoclasts. Bone 1990;11(4):287-293.

(140) Boyce BF, Yoneda T, Lowe C, Soriano P, Mundy GR. Requirement of pp60c-src expression for osteoclasts to form ruffled borders and resorb bone in mice. J Clin Invest 1992 Oct;90(4):1622-1627.

(141) Soriano P, Montgomery C, Geske R, Bradley A. Targeted disruption of the c-src proto-oncogene leads to osteopetrosis in mice. Cell 1991;64(4):693-702.

(142) Lowe C, Yoneda T, Boyce BF, Chen H, Mundy GR, Soriano P. Osteopetrosis in Src-deficient mice is due to an autonomous defect of osteoclasts. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993 May 15;90(10):4485-4489.

(143) Destaing O, Sanjay A, Itzstein C, Horne WC, Toomre D, De Camilli P, et al. The tyrosine kinase activity of c-Src regulates actin dynamics and organization of podosomes in osteoclasts. Mol Biol Cell 2008 Jan;19(1):394-404.

(144) Vaananen HK, Karhukorpi EK, Sundquist K, Wallmark B, Roininen I, Hentunen T, et al. Evidence for the presence of a proton pump of the vacuolar H(+)-ATPase type in the ruffled borders of osteoclasts. J Cell Biol 1990 Sep;111(3):1305-1311.

(145) Kornak U, Kasper D, Bösl MR, Kaiser E, Schweizer M, Schulz A, et al. Loss of the ClC-7 chloride channel leads to osteopetrosis in mice and man. Cell 2001;104(2):205-215.

(146) ARNETT TR, DEMPSTER DW. Effect of pH on bone resorption by rat osteoclasts in vitro. Endocrinology 1986;119(1):119-124.

(147) Littlewood-Evans A, Kokubo T, Ishibashi O, Inaoka T, Wlodarski B, Gallagher J, et al. Localization of cathepsin K in human osteoclasts by in situ hybridization and immunohistochemistry. Bone 1997;20(2):81-86.

(148) Gowen M, Lazner F, Dodds R, Kapadia R, Feild J, Tavaria M, et al. Cathepsin K knockout mice develop osteopetrosis due to a deficit in matrix degradation but not demineralization. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 1999;14(10):1654-1663.

(149) Johnson MR, Polymeropoulos MH, Vos HL, Ortiz de Luna RI, Francomano CA. A nonsense mutation in the cathepsin K gene observed in a family with pycnodysostosis. Genome Res 1996 Nov;6(11):1050-1055.

(150) Ho N, Punturieri A, Wilkin D, Szabo J, Johnson M, Whaley J, et al. Mutations of CTSK result in pycnodysostosis via a reduction in cathepsin K protein. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 1999;14(10):1649-1653.

(151) Gelb BD, Shi GP, Chapman HA, Desnick RJ. Pycnodysostosis, a lysosomal disease caused by cathepsin K deficiency. Science 1996 Aug 30;273(5279):1236-1238.

(152) Ek-Rylander B, Flores M, Wendel M, Heinegard D, Andersson G. Dephosphorylation of osteopontin and bone sialoprotein by osteoclastic tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase. Modulation of osteoclast adhesion in vitro. J Biol Chem 1994 May 27;269(21):14853-14856.

(153) Angel NZ, Walsh N, Forwood MR, Ostrowski MC, Cassady AI, Hume DA. Transgenic Mice Overexpressing Tartrate-Resistant Acid Phosphatase Exhibit an Increased Rate of Bone Turnover. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2000;15(1):103-110.

(154) Delaisse JM, Eeckhout Y, Neff L, Francois-Gillet C, Henriet P, Su Y, et al. (Pro)collagenase (matrix metalloproteinase-1) is present in rodent osteoclasts and in the underlying bone-resorbing compartment. J Cell Sci 1993 Dec;106 (Pt 4)(Pt 4):1071-1082.

(155) Oshiro T, Shibasaki Y, Martin TJ, Sasaki T. Immunolocalization of vacuolar-type H -ATPase, cathepsin K, matrix metalloproteinase-9, and receptor activator of NFkB ligand in odontoclasts during physiological root resorption of human deciduous teeth. Anat Rec 2001;264(3):305-311.

(156) Sato T, del Carmen Ovejero M, Hou P, Heegaard AM, Kumegawa M, Foged NT, et al. Identification of the membrane-type matrix metalloproteinase MT1-MMP in osteoclasts. J Cell Sci 1997 Mar;110 (Pt 5):589-596.

(157) Irie K, Tsuruga E, Sakakura Y, Muto T, Yajima T. Immunohistochemical localization of membrane type 1-matrix metalloproteinase (MT1-MMP) in osteoclasts< i> in vivo</i>. Tissue and Cell 2001;33(5):478-482.

(158) Delaissé J, Engsig MT, Everts V, del Carmen Ovejero M, Ferreras M, Lund L, et al. Proteinases in bone resorption: obvious and less obvious roles. Clinica Chimica Acta 2000;291(2):223-234.

(159) Salo J, Lehenkari P, Mulari M, Metsikko K, Vaananen HK. Removal of osteoclast bone resorption products by transcytosis. Science 1997 Apr 11;276(5310):270-273.

(160) Lakkakorpi PT, Vaananen HK. Calcitonin, prostaglandin E2, and dibutyryl cyclic adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate disperse the specific microfilament structure in resorbing osteoclasts. J Histochem Cytochem 1990 Oct;38(10):1487-1493.

(161) Suzuki H, Nakamura I, Takahashi N, Ikuhara T, Matsuzaki K, Isogai Y, et al. Calcitonin-induced changes in the cytoskeleton are mediated by a signal pathway associated with protein kinase A in osteoclasts. Endocrinology 1996 Nov;137(11):4685-4690.

(162) Hill PA. Bone remodelling. Br J Orthod 1998 May;25(2):101-107.

(163) Jilka RL. Biology of the basic multicellular unit and the pathophysiology of osteoporosis. Med Pediatr Oncol 2003;41(3):182-185.

(164) Canalis E, McCarthy T, Centrella M. Growth factors and the regulation of bone remodeling. J Clin Invest 1988 Feb;81(2):277-281.

(165) Hayden J, Mohan S, Baylink D. The insulin-like growth factor system and the coupling of formation to resorption. Bone 1995;17(2):S93-S98.

(166) Marie P. Fibroblast growth factor signaling controlling osteoblast differentiation. Gene 2003;316:23-32.

(167) Chenu C, Pfeilschifter J, Mundy GR, Roodman GD. Transforming growth factor beta inhibits formation of osteoclast-like cells in long-term human marrow cultures. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1988 Aug;85(15):5683-5687.

(168) Quinn JM, Itoh K, Udagawa N, Häusler K, Yasuda H, Shima N, et al. Transforming growth factor β affects osteoclast differentiation via direct and indirect actions. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2001;16(10):1787-1794.

(169) Pfeilschifter J, Seyedin SM, Mundy GR. Transforming growth factor beta inhibits bone resorption in fetal rat long bone cultures. J Clin Invest 1988 Aug;82(2):680-685.

(170) Kobayashi Y, Hashimoto F, Miyamoto H, Kanaoka K, Miyazaki-Kawashita Y, Nakashima T, et al. Force-Induced Osteoclast Apoptosis In Vivo Is Accompanied by Elevation in Transforming Growth Factor β and Osteoprotegerin Expression. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2000;15(10):1924-1934.

(171) Centrella M, McCarthy TL, Canalis E. Transforming growth factor beta is a bifunctional regulator of replication and collagen synthesis in osteoblast-enriched cell cultures from fetal rat bone. J Biol Chem 1987 Feb 25;262(6):2869-2874.

(172) NODA M, CAMILLIERE JJ. In vivo stimulation of bone formation by transforming growth factor-β. Endocrinology 1989;124(6):2991-2994.

(173) Hock JM, CENTRELLA M, CANALIS E. Insulin-Like Growth Factor I Has Independent Effects on Bone Matrix Formation and Cell Replication*. Endocrinology 1988;122(1):254-260.

(174) Katagiri T, Yamaguchi A, Komaki M, Abe E, Takahashi N, Ikeda T, et al. Bone morphogenetic protein-2 converts the differentiation pathway of C2C12 myoblasts into the osteoblast lineage. J Cell Biol 1994 Dec;127(6 Pt 1):1755-1766.

(175) Yamaguchi A, Katagiri T, Ikeda T, Wozney JM, Rosen V, Wang EA, et al. Recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 stimulates osteoblastic maturation and inhibits myogenic differentiation in vitro. J Cell Biol 1991 May;113(3):681-687.

(176) Ducy P, Schinke T, Karsenty G. The osteoblast: a sophisticated fibroblast under central surveillance. Science 2000 Sep 1;289(5484):1501-1504.

(177) Steppan CM, Crawford DT, Chidsey-Frink KL, Ke H, Swick AG. Leptin is a potent stimulator of bone growth in< i> ob/ob</i> mice. Regul Pept 2000;92(1):73-78.

(178) Takeda S, Elefteriou F, Levasseur R, Liu X, Zhao L, Parker KL, et al. Leptin regulates bone formation via the sympathetic nervous system. Cell 2002;111(3):305-317.

(179) Hamrick MW, Della-Fera MA, Choi Y, Pennington C, Hartzell D, Baile CA. Leptin Treatment Induces Loss of Bone Marrow Adipocytes and Increases Bone Formation in Leptin-Deficient ob/ob Mice. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2005;20(6):994-1001.

(180) Cornish J, Callon KE, Bava U, Lin C, Naot D, Hill BL, et al. Leptin directly regulates bone cell function in vitro and reduces bone fragility in vivo. J Endocrinol 2002 Nov;175(2):405-415.

(181) Yamauchi M, Sugimoto T, Yamaguchi T, Nakaoka D, Kanzawa M, Yano S, et al. Plasma leptin concentrations are associated with bone mineral density and the presence of vertebral fractures in postmenopausal women. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2001;55(3):341-347.

(182) Ducy P, Amling M, Takeda S, Priemel M, Schilling AF, Beil FT, et al. Leptin inhibits bone formation through a hypothalamic relay: a central control of bone mass. Cell 2000;100(2):197-207.

(183) Hamrick MW. Leptin, bone mass, and the thrifty phenotype. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2004;19(10):1607-1611.

(184) Reseland JE, Syversen U, Bakke I, Qvigstad G, Eide LG, Hjertner Ø, et al. Leptin is expressed in and secreted from primary cultures of human osteoblasts and promotes bone mineralization. Journal of bone and mineral research 2001;16(8):1426-1433.

(185) Kanis JA. Diagnosis of osteoporosis and assessment of fracture risk. The Lancet 2002;359(9321):1929-1936.

(186) World Health Organization. Guidelines for preclinical evaluation and clinical trials in osteoporosis. 1998.

(187) Riggs BL, Wahner HW, Seeman E, Offord KP, Dunn WL, Mazess RB, et al. Changes in bone mineral density of the proximal femur and spine with aging. Differences between the postmenopausal and senile osteoporosis syndromes. J Clin Invest 1982 Oct;70(4):716-723.

(188) Duque G, Troen BR. Understanding the mechanisms of senile osteoporosis: new facts for a major geriatric syndrome. J Am Geriatr Soc 2008;56(5):935-941.

(189) Gallagher J. The pathogenesis of osteoporosis. Bone Miner 1990;9(3):215-227.

(190) Rizzoli R, Bonjour J. Determinants of peak bone mass and mechanisms of bone loss. Osteoporosis Int 1999;9(8):S17-S23.

(191) Bonjour J, Theintz G, Law F, Slosman D, Rizzoli R. Peak bone mass. Osteoporosis Int 1994;4(1):S7-S13.

(192) Heaney R, Abrams S, Dawson-Hughes B, Looker A, Looker A, Marcus R, et al. Peak bone mass. Osteoporosis Int 2000;11(12):985-1009.

(193) Valimaki MJ, Karkkainen M, Lamberg-Allardt C, Laitinen K, Alhava E, Heikkinen J, et al. Exercise, smoking, and calcium intake during adolescence and early adulthood as determinants of peak bone mass. Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study Group. BMJ 1994 Jul 23;309(6949):230-235.

(194) Lehtonen-Veromaa MK, Mottonen TT, Nuotio IO, Irjala KM, Leino AE, Viikari JS. Vitamin D and attainment of peak bone mass among peripubertal Finnish girls: a 3-y prospective study. Am J Clin Nutr 2002 Dec;76(6):1446-1453.

(195) McGuigan FE, Murray L, Gallagher A, Davey-Smith G, Neville CE, Van't Hof R, et al. Genetic and environmental determinants of peak bone mass in young men and women. Journal of bone and mineral research 2002;17(7):1273-1279.

(196) Osteoporose : forebyggelse, diagnostik og behandling. Kbh.: Fødevaredirektoratet; Sundhedsstyrelsen; 2000.

(197) Tsai KS, Heath H,3rd, Kumar R, Riggs BL. Impaired vitamin D metabolism with aging in women. Possible role in pathogenesis of senile osteoporosis. J Clin Invest 1984 Jun;73(6):1668-1672.

(198) Åkesson K, Lau K, Baylink D. Rationale for active vitamin D analog therapy in senile osteoporosis. Calcif Tissue Int 1997;60(1):100-105.

(199) Gimble JM, Zvonic S, Floyd ZE, Kassem M, Nuttall ME. Playing with bone and fat. J Cell Biochem 2006;98(2):251-266.

(200) Chan GK, Duque G. Age-related bone loss: old bone, new facts. Gerontology 2002 Mar-Apr;48(2):62-71.

(201) Lindsay R, Aitken J, Anderson L, Hart D, MacDonald E, Clarke A. Long-term prevention of postmenopausal osteoporosis by oestrogen: evidence for an increased bone mass after delayed onset of oestrogen treatment. The Lancet 1976;307(7968):1038-1041.

(202) Riggs BL. The mechanisms of estrogen regulation of bone resorption. J Clin Invest 2000 Nov;106(10):1203-1204.

(203) Pacifici R. Editorial: Cytokines, estrogen, and postmenopausal osteoporosis—The second decade. Endocrinology 1998;139(6):2659-2661.

(204) Lerner UH. Bone remodeling in post-menopausal osteoporosis. J Dent Res 2006 Jul;85(7):584-595.

(205) Kameda T, Mano H, Yuasa T, Mori Y, Miyazawa K, Shiokawa M, et al. Estrogen inhibits bone resorption by directly inducing apoptosis of the bone-resorbing osteoclasts. J Exp Med 1997 Aug 18;186(4):489-495.

(206) Saika M, Inoue D, Kido S, Matsumoto T. 17 β -Estradiol Stimulates Expression of Osteoprotegerin by a Mouse Stromal Cell Line, ST-2, via Estrogen Receptor- α 1. Endocrinology 2001;142(6):2205-2212.

(207) KOKA S, PETRO TM, REINHARDT RA. Estrogen Inhibits Interleukin-lβ-Induced Interleukin-6 Production by Human Osteoblast-like Cells. Journal of interferon & cytokine research 1998;18(7):479-483.

(208) Kitazawa R, Kimble RB, Vannice JL, Kung VT, Pacifici R. Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist and tumor necrosis factor binding protein decrease osteoclast formation and bone resorption in ovariectomized mice. J Clin Invest 1994 Dec;94(6):2397-2406.

(209) Kimble RB, Vannice JL, Bloedow DC, Thompson RC, Hopfer W, Kung VT, et al. Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist decreases bone loss and bone resorption in ovariectomized rats. J Clin Invest 1994 May;93(5):1959-1967.

(210) Feyen JH, Raisz LG. Prostaglandin production by calvariae from sham operated and oophorectomized rats: effect of 17β -estradiol in vivo. Endocrinology 1987;121(2):819-821.

(211) Hofbauer L, Lacey D, Dunstan C, Spelsberg T, Riggs B, Khosla S. Interleukin-1 β and tumor necrosis factor- α , but not interleukin-6, stimulate osteoprotegerin ligand gene expression in human osteoblastic cells. Bone 1999;25(3):255-259.

(212) Zoja C, Wang JM, Bettoni S, Sironi M, Renzi D, Chiaffarino F, et al. Interleukin-1 beta and tumor necrosis factor-alpha induce gene expression and production of leukocyte chemotactic factors, colony-stimulating factors, and interleukin-6 in human mesangial cells. Am J Pathol 1991 Apr;138(4):991-1003.

(213) Shalaby M, Waage A, Aarden L, Espevik T. Endotoxin, tumor necrosis factor- α and interleukin 1 induce interleukin 6 production< i> in vivo</i>. Clin Immunol Immunopathol 1989;53(3):488-498.

(214) Charatcharoenwitthaya N, Khosla S, Atkinson EJ, McCready LK, Riggs BL. Effect of Blockade of TNF- α and Interleukin-1 Action on Bone Resorption in Early Postmenopausal Women. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2007;22(5):724-729.

(215) Ammann P, Rizzoli R, Bonjour JP, Bourrin S, Meyer JM, Vassalli P, et al. Transgenic mice expressing soluble tumor necrosis factor-receptor are protected against bone loss caused by estrogen deficiency. J Clin Invest 1997 Apr 1;99(7):1699-1703.

(216) Kimble RB, Matayoshi AB, Vannice JL, Kung VT, Williams C, Pacifici R. Simultaneous block of interleukin-1 and tumor necrosis factor is required to completely prevent bone loss in the early postovariectomy period. Endocrinology 1995 Jul;136(7):3054-3061.

(217) Sims NA. Mini Review: GP130 cytokines and bone remodelling in health and disease. Biochemistry and Molecurar Biology Reports 2010;43(8):513-523.

(218) Manolagas SC, Bellido T, Jilka RL. New insights into the cellular, biochemical, and molecular basis of postmenopausal and senile osteoporosis: roles of IL-6 and gp130. Int J Immunopharmacol 1995;17(2):109-116.

(219) Jilka RL, Hangoc G, Girasole G, Passeri G, Williams DC, Abrams JS, et al. Increased osteoclast development after estrogen loss: mediation by interleukin-6. Science 1992 Jul 3;257(5066):88-91.

(220) Poli V, Balena R, Fattori E, Markatos A, Yamamoto M, Tanaka H, et al. Interleukin-6 deficient mice are protected from bone loss caused by estrogen depletion. EMBO J 1994 Mar 1;13(5):1189-1196.

(221) D'Amelio P, Grimaldi A, Di Bella S, Brianza SZ, Cristofaro MA, Tamone C, et al. Estrogen deficiency increases osteoclastogenesis up-regulating T cells activity: a key mechanism in osteoporosis. Bone 2008;43(1):92-100.

(222) Cenci S, Weitzmann MN, Roggia C, Namba N, Novack D, Woodring J, et al. Estrogen deficiency induces bone loss by enhancing T-cell production of TNF-alpha. J Clin Invest 2000 Nov;106(10):1229-1237.

(223) Hofbauer LC, Khosla S, Dunstan CR, Lacey DL, Spelsberg TC, Riggs BL. Estrogen Stimulates Gene Expression and Protein Production of Osteoprotegerin in Human Osteoblastic Cells*. Endocrinology 1999;140(9):4367-4370.

(224) Jurado S, Garcia-Giralt N, Díez-Pérez A, Esbrit P, Yoskovitz G, Agueda L, et al. Effect of IL-1β, PGE2, and TGF-β1 on the expression of OPG and RANKL in normal and osteoporotic primary human osteoblasts. J Cell Biochem 2010;110(2):304-310.

(225) Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Fracture risk associated with systemic and topical corticosteroids. J Intern Med 2005;257(4):374-384.

(226) Vestergaard P, Olsen ML, Paaske Johnsen S, Rejnmark L, Toft Sørensen H, Mosekilde L. Corticosteroid use and risk of hip fracture: a population-based case–control study in Denmark. J Intern Med 2003;254(5):486-493.

(227) Steinbuch M, Youket TE, Cohen S. Oral glucocorticoid use is associated with an increased risk of fracture. Osteoporosis Int 2004;15(4):323-328.

(228) Stephen L, McLellan A, Harrison J, Shapiro D, Dominiczak M, Sills G, et al. Bone density and antiepileptic drugs: a case-controlled study. Seizure 1999;8(6):339-342.

(229) Farhat G, Yamout B, Mikati MA, Demirjian S, Sawaya R, El-Hajj Fuleihan G. Effect of antiepileptic drugs on bone density in ambulatory patients. Neurology 2002 May 14;58(9):1348-1353.

(230) Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Fracture risk associated with use of antiepileptic drugs. Epilepsia 2004;45(11):1330-1337.

(231) Perez EA, Josse RG, Pritchard KI, Ingle JN, Martino S, Findlay BP, et al. Effect of letrozole versus placebo on bone mineral density in women with primary breast cancer completing 5 or more years of adjuvant tamoxifen: a companion study to NCIC CTG MA.17. J Clin Oncol 2006 Aug 1;24(22):3629-3635.

(232) Coleman RE, Banks LM, Girgis SI, Kilburn LS, Vrdoljak E, Fox J, et al. Skeletal effects of exemestane on bonemineral density, bone biomarkers, and fracture incidence in postmenopausal women with early breast cancer participating in the Intergroup Exemestane Study (IES): a randomised controlled study. The lancet oncology 2007;8(2):119-127.

(233) Burnett-Bowie SM, McKay EA, Lee H, Leder BZ. Effects of aromatase inhibition on bone mineral density and bone turnover in older men with low testosterone levels. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 2009;94(12):4785-4792.

(234) Law MR, Hackshaw AK. A meta-analysis of cigarette smoking, bone mineral density and risk of hip fracture: recognition of a major effect. BMJ 1997 Oct 4;315(7112):841-846.

(235) Ward KD, Klesges RC. A meta-analysis of the effects of cigarette smoking on bone mineral density. Calcif Tissue Int 2001;68(5):259-270.

(236) Kanis JA, Johansson H, Johnell O, Oden A, De Laet C, Eisman JA, et al. Alcohol intake as a risk factor for fracture. Osteoporosis Int 2005;16(7):737-742.

(237) Arya V, Bhambri R, Godbole MM, Mithal A. Vitamin D status and its relationship with bone mineral density in healthy Asian Indians. Osteoporosis Int 2004;15(1):56-61.

(238) Ooms ME, Roos JC, Bezemer PD, van der Vijgh WJ, Bouter LM, Lips P. Prevention of bone loss by vitamin D supplementation in elderly women: a randomized double-blind trial. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1995 Apr;80(4):1052-1058.

(239) Chevalley T, Rizzoli R, Nydegger V, Slosman D, Rapin C, Michel J, et al. Effects of calcium supplements on femoral bone mineral density and vertebral fracture rate in vitamin-D-replete elderly patients. Osteoporosis Int 1994;4(5):245-252.

(240) Murphy S, Khaw KT, May H, Compston JE. Milk consumption and bone mineral density in middle aged and elderly women. BMJ 1994 Apr 9;308(6934):939-941.

(241) Berg KM, Kunins HV, Jackson JL, Nahvi S, Chaudhry A, Harris Jr KA, et al. Association between alcohol consumption and both osteoporotic fracture and bone density. Am J Med 2008;121(5):406-418.

(242) Firestein GS. Immunologic mechanisms in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. J Clin Rheumatol 2005 Jun;11(3 Suppl):S39-44.

(243) Firestein GS. Evolving concepts of rheumatoid arthritis. Nature 2003;423(6937):356-361.

(244) Goldring S. Pathogenesis of bone and cartilage destruction in rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology 2003;42(90002):11-16.

(245) Carr A, Hewlett S, Hughes R, Mitchell H, Ryan S, Carr M, et al. Rheumatology outcomes: the patient's perspective. J Rheumatol 2003 Apr;30(4):880-883.

(246) McInnes IB, Schett G. Cytokines in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Nature Reviews Immunology 2007;7(6):429-442.

(247) Pødenphant J. Reumatologi : opslags- og lærebog om diagnostik, behandling og forebyggelse af bevægeapparatets medicinske sygdomme : redaktion: Jan Pødenphant ... et al. Kbh.: Nota; 2013.

(248) MacGregor AJ, Snieder H, Rigby AS, Koskenvuo M, Kaprio J, Aho K, et al. Characterizing the quantitative genetic contribution to rheumatoid arthritis using data from twins. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2000;43(1):30-37.

(249) Wordsworth BP, Lanchbury JS, Sakkas LI, Welsh KI, Panayi GS, Bell JI. HLA-DR4 subtype frequencies in rheumatoid arthritis indicate that DRB1 is the major susceptibility locus within the HLA class II region. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1989 Dec;86(24):10049-10053.

(250) Weyand CM, Hicok KC, Conn DL, Goronzy JJ. The influence of HLA-DRB1 genes on disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Intern Med 1992;117(10):801-806.

(251) Van Zeben D, Hazes JM, Zwinderman AH, Cats A, Schreuder GM, D'Amaro J, et al. Association of HLA–DR4 with a more progressive disease course in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Results of a followup study. Arthritis & Rheumatism 1991;34(7):822-830.

(252) Deighton C, Walker D, Griffiths I, Roberts D. The contribution of H LA to rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Genet 1989;36(3):178-182.

(253) Begovich AB, Carlton VE, Honigberg LA, Schrodi SJ, Chokkalingam AP, Alexander HC, et al. A Missense Single-Nucleotide Polymorphism in a Gene Encoding a Protein Tyrosine Phosphatase (< i> PTPN22</i>) Is Associated with Rheumatoid Arthritis. The American Journal of Human Genetics 2004;75(2):330-337.

(254) Plenge RM, Padyukov L, Remmers EF, Purcell S, Lee AT, Karlson EW, et al. Replication of Putative Candidate-Gene Associations with Rheumatoid Arthritis in> 4,000 Samples from North America and Sweden: Association of Susceptibility with< i> PTPN22, CTLA4,</i> and< i> PADI4</i>. The American Journal of Human Genetics 2005;77(6):1044-1060.

(255) Orozco G, Sánchez E, González-Gay MA, López-Nevot MA, Torres B, Cáliz R, et al. Association of a functional single-nucleotide polymorphism of PTPN22, encoding lymphoid protein phosphatase, with rheumatoid arthritis and systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2005;52(1):219-224.

(256) Epstein FH, Choy EH, Panayi GS. Cytokine pathways and joint inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2001;344(12):907-916.

(257) Benoist C, Mathis D. A revival of the B cell paradigm for rheumatoid arthritis pathogenesis? Arthritis research 2000;2(2):90-94.

(258) Vita SD, Zaja F, Sacco S, Candia AD, Fanin R, Ferraccioli G. Efficacy of selective B cell blockade in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: evidence for a pathogenetic role of B cells. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2002;46(8):2029-2033.

(259) Edwards JC, Szczepański L, Szechiński J, Filipowicz-Sosnowska A, Emery P, Close DR, et al. Efficacy of B-cell-targeted therapy with rituximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2004;350(25):2572-2581.

(260) Immunologi. 3rd ed. Frederiksberg: DSR Forlag; 1999.

(261) Koopman WJ, Schrohenloher RE. In vitro synthesis of IgM rheumatoid factor by lymphocytes from healthy adults. J Immunol 1980 Aug;125(2):934-939.

(262) Shmerling RH, Delbanco TL. The rheumatoid factor: an analysis of clinical utility. Am J Med 1991;91(5):528-534.

(263) Gracie JA, Forsey RJ, Chan WL, Gilmour A, Leung BP, Greer MR, et al. A proinflammatory role for IL-18 in rheumatoid arthritis. J Clin Invest 1999 Nov;104(10):1393-1401.

(264) Eastgate J, Wood N, Di Giovine F, Symons J, Grinlinton F, Duff G. Correlation of plasma interleukin 1 levels with disease activity in rheumatoid arthritis. The Lancet 1988;332(8613):706-709.

(265) Nishimoto N, Yoshizaki K, Miyasaka N, Yamamoto K, Kawai S, Takeuchi T, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with humanized anti–interleukin-6 receptor antibody: A multicenter, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2004;50(6):1761-1769.

(266) Lange U, Teichmann J, Muller-Ladner U, Strunk J. Increase in bone mineral density of patients with rheumatoid arthritis treated with anti-TNF-alpha antibody: a prospective open-label pilot study. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2005 Dec;44(12):1546-1548.

(267) Lipsky PE, van der Heijde, Desiree MFM, St. Clair EW, Furst DE, Breedveld FC, Kalden JR, et al. Infliximab and methotrexate in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2000;343(22):1594-1602.

(268) St Clair EW, van der Heijde, Désirée MFM, Smolen JS, Maini RN, Bathon JM, Emery P, et al. Combination of infliximab and methotrexate therapy for early rheumatoid arthritis: a randomized, controlled trial. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2004;50(11):3432-3443.

(269) Maini R, Breedveld F, Kalden J, Smolen J, Furst D, Weisman M, et al. Sustained improvement over two years in physical function, structural damage, and signs and symptoms among patients with rheumatoid arthritis treated with infliximab and methotrexate. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2004;50(4):1051-1065.

(270) Genovese MC, Bathon JM, Martin RW, Fleischmann RM, Tesser JR, Schiff MH, et al. Etanercept versus methotrexate in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis: two-year radiographic and clinical outcomes. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2002;46(6):1443-1450.

(271) Feldmann M, Maini RN. Anti-TNFα therapy of rheumatoid arthritis: what have we learned? Annu Rev Immunol 2001;19(1):163-196.

(272) Brennan F, Jackson A, Chantry D, Maini R, Feldmann M. Inhibitory effect of TNFα antibodies on synovial cell interleukin-1 production in rheumatoid arthritis. The Lancet 1989;334(8657):244-247.

(273) Joosten LA, Helsen MM, Saxne T, van De Loo FA, Heinegard D, van Den Berg WB. IL-1 alpha beta blockade prevents cartilage and bone destruction in murine type II collagen-induced arthritis, whereas TNF-alpha blockade only ameliorates joint inflammation. J Immunol 1999 Nov 1;163(9):5049-5055.

(274) Henderson B, Pettipher ER. Arthritogenic actions of recombinant IL-1 and tumour necrosis factor alpha in the rabbit: evidence for synergistic interactions between cytokines in vivo. Clin Exp Immunol 1989 Feb;75(2):306-310.

(275) Abramson SB, Amin A. Blocking the effects of IL-1 in rheumatoid arthritis protects bone and cartilage. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2002 Sep;41(9):972-980.

(276) Pap T, Muller-Ladner U, Gay RE, Gay S. Fibroblast biology. Role of synovial fibroblasts in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Res 2000;2(5):361-367.

(277) Furuzawa-Carballeda J, Macip-Rodriguez P, Cabral A. Osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis pannus have similar qualitative metabolic characteristics and pro-inflammatory cytokine response. Clinical & Experimental Rheumatology 2008;26(4):554.

(278) Colville-Nash PR, Scott DL. Angiogenesis and rheumatoid arthritis: pathogenic and therapeutic implications. Ann Rheum Dis 1992 Jul;51(7):919-925.

(279) Takayanagi H, Oda H, Yamamoto S, Kawaguchi H, Tanaka S, Nishikawa T, et al. A new mechanism of bone destruction in rheumatoid arthritis: synovial fibroblasts induce osteoclastogenesis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1997;240(2):279-286.

(280) Fujikawa Y, Sabokbar A, Neale S, Athanasou NA. Human osteoclast formation and bone resorption by monocytes and synovial macrophages in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 1996 Nov;55(11):816-822.

(281) Takayanagi H, Iizuka H, Juji T, Nakagawa T, Yamamoto A, Miyazaki T, et al. Involvement of receptor activator of nuclear factor κB ligand/osteoclast differentiation factor in osteoclastogenesis from synoviocytes in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2000;43(2):259-269.

(282) Gravallese EM, Manning C, Tsay A, Naito A, Pan C, Amento E, et al. Synovial tissue in rheumatoid arthritis is a source of osteoclast differentiation factor. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2000;43(2):250-258.

(283) Shigeyama Y, Pap T, Kunzler P, Simmen BR, Gay RE, Gay S. Expression of osteoclast differentiation factor in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2000;43(11):2523-2530.

(284) Kotake S, Udagawa N, Takahashi N, Matsuzaki K, Itoh K, Ishiyama S, et al. IL-17 in synovial fluids from patients with rheumatoid arthritis is a potent stimulator of osteoclastogenesis. J Clin Invest 1999 May;103(9):1345-1352.

(285) Dai SM, Nishioka K, Yudoh K. Interleukin (IL) 18 stimulates osteoclast formation through synovial T cells in rheumatoid arthritis: comparison with IL1 beta and tumour necrosis factor alpha. Ann Rheum Dis 2004 Nov;63(11):1379-1386.

(286) Haynes DR, Crotti TN, Loric M, Bain GI, Atkins GJ, Findlay DM. Osteoprotegerin and receptor activator of nuclear factor kappaB ligand (RANKL) regulate osteoclast formation by cells in the human rheumatoid arthritic joint. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2001 Jun;40(6):623-630.

(287) Romas E, Gillespie M, Martin T. Involvement of receptor activator of NF κ B ligand and tumor necrosis factor- α in bone destruction in rheumatoid arthritis. Bone 2002;30(2):340-346.

(288) Haugeberg G, Uhlig T, Falch JA, Halse JI, Kvien TK. Bone mineral density and frequency of osteoporosis in female patients with rheumatoid arthritis: results from 394 patients in the Oslo County Rheumatoid Arthritis register. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2000;43(3):522-530.

(289) Van Staa T, Geusens P, Bijlsma J, Leufkens H, Cooper C. Clinical assessment of the long-term risk of fracture in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2006;54(10):3104-3112.

(290) Gough A, Emery P, Holder R, Lilley J, Eyre S. Generalised bone loss in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. The Lancet 1994;344(8914):23-27.

(291) Cronstein BN, Kimmel SC, Levin RI, Martiniuk F, Weissmann G. A mechanism for the antiinflammatory effects of corticosteroids: the glucocorticoid receptor regulates leukocyte adhesion to endothelial cells and expression of endothelial-leukocyte adhesion molecule 1 and intercellular adhesion molecule 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1992 Nov 1;89(21):9991-9995.

(292) Basic & clinical pharmacology. Kbh.: Nota; 2013.

(293) Basal og klinisk farmakologi : redigeret af Jens P. Kampmann, Kim Brøsen og Ulf Simonsen. Kbh.: Nota; 2013.

(294) Kim HJ. Mini Review: New understanding of glucocorticoid action in bone cells. Biochemistry and Molecurar Biology Reports 2010;43(8):524-529.

(295) Giguère V, Hollenberg SM, Rosenfeld MG, Evans RM. Functional domains of the human glucocorticoid receptor. Cell 1986;46(5):645-652.

(296) Scheinman RI, Gualberto A, Jewell CM, Cidlowski JA, Baldwin AS, Jr. Characterization of mechanisms involved in transrepression of NF-kappa B by activated glucocorticoid receptors. Mol Cell Biol 1995 Feb;15(2):943-953.

(297) De Bosscher K, Vanden Berghe W, Haegeman G. The interplay between the glucocorticoid receptor and nuclear factor- κ B or activator protein-1: molecular mechanisms for gene repression. Endocr Rev 2003;24(4):488-522.

(298) Bamberger CM, Bamberger AM, de Castro M, Chrousos GP. Glucocorticoid receptor beta, a potential endogenous inhibitor of glucocorticoid action in humans. J Clin Invest 1995 Jun;95(6):2435-2441.

(299) Canalis E, Delany AM. Mechanisms of glucocorticoid action in bone. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2002;966(1):73-81.

(300) Wong CA, Walsh LJ, Smith CJ, Wisniewski AF, Lewis SA, Hubbard R, et al. Inhaled corticosteroid use and bone-mineral density in patients with asthma. The Lancet 2000;355(9213):1399-1403.

(301) Ip M, Lam K, Yam L, Kung A, Ng M. Decreased bone mineral density in premenopausal asthma patients receiving long-term inhaled steroids. CHEST Journal 1994;105(6):1722-1727.

(302) Adinoff AD, Hollister JR. Steroid-induced fractures and bone loss in patients with asthma. N Engl J Med 1983;309(5):265-268.

(303) Canalis E, Mazziotti G, Giustina A, Bilezikian J. Glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis: pathophysiology and therapy. Osteoporosis Int 2007;18(10):1319-1328.

(304) Lukert BP, Raisz LG. Glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis: pathogenesis and management. Ann Intern Med 1990;112(5):352-364.

(305) Weinstein RS, Jilka RL, Parfitt AM, Manolagas SC. Inhibition of osteoblastogenesis and promotion of apoptosis of osteoblasts and osteocytes by glucocorticoids. Potential mechanisms of their deleterious effects on bone. J Clin Invest 1998 Jul 15;102(2):274-282.

(306) Manelli F, Giustina A. Glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis. Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism 2000;11(3):79-85.

(307) Sambrook PN, Eisman JA, Yeates MG, Pocock NA, Eberl S, Champion GD. Osteoporosis in rheumatoid arthritis: safety of low dose corticosteroids. Ann Rheum Dis 1986 Nov;45(11):950-953.

(308) Patschan D, Loddenkemper K, Buttgereit F. Molecular mechanisms of glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis. Bone 2001;29(6):498-505.

(309) Gennari C. Differential effect of glucocorticoids on calcium absorption and bone mass. Rheumatology 1993;32(suppl 2):11-14.

(310) FEHER JJ, WASSERMAN RH. Intestinal Calcium-Binding Protein and Calcium Absorption in Cortisol-Treated Chicks: Effects of Vitamin D3 and 1, 25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3*. Endocrinology 1979;104(2):547-551.

(311) Suzuki Y, Ichikawa Y, Saito E, Homma M. Importance of increased urinary calcium excretion in the development of secondary hyperparathyroidism of patients under glucocorticoid therapy. Metab Clin Exp 1983;32(2):151-156.

(312) BALDWIN DM. The Effect of Glucocorticoids on Estrogen-Dependent Luteinizing Hormone Release in the Ovariectomized Rat and on Gonadotropin Secretion in the Intact Female Rat*. Endocrinology 1979;105(1):120-128.

(313) Stoebel D, Moberg G. Effect of adrenocorticotropin and cortisol on luteinizing hormone surge and estrous behavior of cows. J Dairy Sci 1982;65(6):1016-1024.

(314) Dubey AK, Plant TM. A suppression of gonadotropin secretion by cortisol in castrated male rhesus monkeys (Macaca mulatta) mediated by the interruption of hypothalamic gonadotropin-releasing hormone release. Biol Reprod 1985 Sep;33(2):423-431.

(315) Chen Q, Kaji H, Sugimoto T, Chihara K. Testosterone inhibits osteoclast formation stimulated by parathyroid hormone through androgen receptor. FEBS Lett 2001;491(1):91-93.

(316) Rauch A, Seitz S, Baschant U, Schilling AF, Illing A, Stride B, et al. Glucocorticoids suppress bone formation by attenuating osteoblast differentiation via the monomeric glucocorticoid receptor. Cell metabolism 2010;11(6):517-531.

(317) O'Brien CA, Jia D, Plotkin LI, Bellido T, Powers CC, Stewart SA, et al. Glucocorticoids act directly on osteoblasts and osteocytes to induce their apoptosis and reduce bone formation and strength. Endocrinology 2004;145(4):1835-1841.

(318) Lecka-Czernik B, Moerman EJ, Grant DF, Lehmann JM, Manolagas SC, Jilka RL. Divergent effects of selective peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- γ 2 ligands on adipocyte versus osteoblast differentiation. Endocrinology 2002;143(6):2376-2384.

(319) Vidal-Puig AJ, Considine RV, Jimenez-Linan M, Werman A, Pories WJ, Caro JF, et al. Peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor gene expression in human tissues. Effects of obesity, weight loss, and regulation by insulin and glucocorticoids. J Clin Invest 1997 May 15;99(10):2416-2422. (320) Hernandez M, Guanabens N, Alvarez L, Monegal A, Peris P, Riba J, et al. Immunocytochemical evidence on the effects of glucocorticoids on type I collagen synthesis in human osteoblastic cells. Calcif Tissue Int 2004;74(3):284-293.

(321) CANALIS E. Effect of Glucocorticoids on Type I Collagen Synthesis, Alkaline Phosphatase Activity, and Deoxyribonucleic Acid Content in Cultured Rat Calvariae*. Endocrinology 1983;112(3):931-939.

(322) Centrella M, McCarthy TL, Canalis E. Glucocorticoid regulation of transforming growth factor beta 1 activity and binding in osteoblast-enriched cultures from fetal rat bone. Mol Cell Biol 1991 Sep;11(9):4490-4496.

(323) Delany AM, Canalis E. Transcriptional repression of insulin-like growth factor I by glucocorticoids in rat bone cells. Endocrinology 1995 Nov;136(11):4776-4781.

(324) Jia D, O'brien C, Stewart S, Manolagas S, Weinstein R. Glucocorticoids act directly on osteoclasts to increase their life span and reduce bone density. Endocrinology 2006;147(12):5592-5599.

(325) Sivagurunathan S, Muir MM, Brennan TC, Seale JP, Mason RS. Influence of glucocorticoids on human osteoclast generation and activity. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2005;20(3):390-398.

(326) Reid I, Katz J, Ibbertson H, Gray D. The effects of hydrocortisone, parathyroid hormone and the bisphosphonate, APD, on bone resorption in neonatal mouse calvaria. Calcif Tissue Int 1986;38(1):38-43.

(327) Dempster DW, Moonga BS, Stein LS, Horbert WR, Antakly T. Glucocorticoids inhibit bone resorption by isolated rat osteoclasts by enhancing apoptosis. J Endocrinol 1997 Sep;154(3):397-406.

(328) Tobias J, Chambers T. Glucocorticoids Impair Bone Resorptive Activity and Viability of Osteoclasts Disaggregated from Neonatal Rat Long Bones*. Endocrinology 1989;125(3):1290-1295.

(329) RAISZ LG, TRUMMEL CL, WENER JA, SIMMONS H. Effect of glucocorticoids on bone resorption in tissue culture. Endocrinology 1972;90(4):961-967.

(330) Weinstein RS, Chen JR, Powers CC, Stewart SA, Landes RD, Bellido T, et al. Promotion of osteoclast survival and antagonism of bisphosphonate-induced osteoclast apoptosis by glucocorticoids. J Clin Invest 2002 Apr;109(8):1041-1048.

(331) Delany AM, Jeffrey JJ, Rydziel S, Canalis E. Cortisol increases interstitial collagenase expression in osteoblasts by post-transcriptional mechanisms. J Biol Chem 1995 Nov 3;270(44):26607-26612.

(332) Technical principles of dual energy x-ray absorptiometry. Seminars in nuclear medicine: Elsevier; 1997.

(333) Laskey M. Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry and body composition. Nutrition 1996;12(1):45-51.

(334) Tothill P. Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry for the measurement of bone and soft tissue composition. Clinical Nutrition 1995;14(5):263-268.

(335) Johnell O, Kanis JA, Oden A, Johansson H, De Laet C, Delmas P, et al. Predictive value of BMD for hip and other fractures. Journal of bone and mineral research 2005;20(7):1185-1194.

(336) Melton LJ, Atkinson EJ, O'Connor MK, O'Fallon WM, Riggs BL. Bone density and fracture risk in men. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 1998;13(12):1915-1923.

(337) Pietrobelli A, Formica C, Wang Z, Heymsfield SB. Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry body composition model: review of physical concepts. American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology And Metabolism 1996;34(6):E941.

(338) Delmas P. Do we need to change the WHO definition of osteoporosis? Osteoporosis Int 2000;11(3):189-191.

(339) Cummings SR, Browner W, Cummings S, Black D, Nevitt M, Browner W, et al. Bone density at various sites for prediction of hip fractures. The Lancet 1993;341(8837):72-75.

(340) Marshall D, Johnell O, Wedel H. Meta-analysis of how well measures of bone mineral density predict occurrence of osteoporotic fractures. BMJ 1996 May 18;312(7041):1254-1259.

(341) Leslie WD, Adler RA, El-Hajj Fuleihan G, Hodsman A, Kendler DL, McClung M, et al. Application of the 1994 WHO classification to populations other than postmenopausal Caucasian women: the 2005 ISCD Official Positions. Journal of Clinical Densitometry 2006;9(1):22-30.

(342) Van Staa T, Laan R, Barton I, Cohen S, Reid D, Cooper C. Bone density threshold and other predictors of vertebral fracture in patients receiving oral glucocorticoid therapy. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2003;48(11):3224-3229.

(343) Reid I, Evans M, Wattie D, Ames R, Cundy T. Bone mineral density of the proximal femur and lumbar spine in glucocorticoid-treated asthmatic patients. Osteoporosis Int 1992;2(2):103-105.

(344) Hannan MT, Felson DT, Dawson-Hughes B, Tucker KL, Cupples LA, Wilson PW, et al. Risk factors for longitudinal bone loss in elderly men and women: the Framingham Osteoporosis Study. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 2000;15(4):710-720.

(345) Stevenson JC, Lees B, Devenport M, Cust MP, Ganger KF. Determinants of bone density in normal women: risk factors for future osteoporosis? BMJ 1989 Apr 8;298(6678):924-928.

(346) Cummings SR, Nevitt MC, Browner WS, Stone K, Fox KM, Ensrud KE, et al. Risk factors for hip fracture in white women. N Engl J Med 1995;332(12):767-774.

(347) Adachi JD, Saag KG, Delmas PD, Liberman UA, Emkey RD, Seeman E, et al. Two-year effects of alendronate on bone mineral density and vertebral fracture in patients receiving glucocorticoids: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled extension trial. Arthritis & Rheumatism 2001;44(1):202-211.

(348) Liberman UA, Weiss SR, Bröll J, Minne HW, Quan H, Bell NH, et al. Effect of oral alendronate on bone mineral density and the incidence of fractures in postmenopausal osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 1995;333(22):1437-1444.

(349) Cummings SR, Black DM, Thompson DE, Applegate WB, Barrett-Connor E, Musliner TA, et al. Effect of alendronate on risk of fracture in women with low bone density but without vertebral fractures: results from the Fracture Intervention Trial. JAMA 1998;280(24):2077-2082.

(350) Bresnihan B, Alvaro-Gracia JM, Cobby M, Doherty M, Domljan Z, Emery P, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with recombinant human interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. Arthritis & Rheumatism 1998;41(12):2196-2204.

(351) Reeback JS, Chakraborty J, English J, Gibson T, Marks V. Plasma steroid levels after intra-articular injection of prednisolone acetate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 1980 Feb;39(1):22-24.

(352) Lodder MC, de Jong Z, Kostense PJ, Molenaar ET, Staal K, Voskuyl AE, et al. Bone mineral density in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: relation between disease severity and low bone mineral density. Ann Rheum Dis 2004 Dec;63(12):1576-1580.

(353) Forsblad D'Elia H, Larsen A, Waltbrand E, Kvist G, Mellstrom D, Saxne T, et al. Radiographic joint destruction in postmenopausal rheumatoid arthritis is strongly associated with generalised osteoporosis. Ann Rheum Dis 2003 Jul;62(7):617-623.

(354) Nguyen T, Sambrook P, Eisman J. Bone loss, physical activity, and weight change in elderly women: the Dubbo Osteoporosis Epidemiology Study. Journal of bone and mineral research 1998;13(9):1458-1467.

(355) Riggs BL, Wahner HW, Dunn WL, Mazess RB, Offord KP, Melton LJ,3rd. Differential changes in bone mineral density of the appendicular and axial skeleton with aging: relationship to spinal osteoporosis. J Clin Invest 1981 Feb;67(2):328-335.

(356) Grainge M, Coupland C, Cliffe S, Chilvers C, Hosking D. Cigarette smoking, alcohol and caffeine consumption, and bone mineral density in postmenopausal women. Osteoporosis Int 1998;8(4):355-363.

(357) Hollenbach KA, Barrett-Connor E, Edelstein SL, Holbrook T. Cigarette smoking and bone mineral density in older men and women. Am J Public Health 1993 Sep;83(9):1265-1270.

(358) Holbrook TL, Barrett-Connor E. A prospective study of alcohol consumption and bone mineral density. BMJ 1993 Jun 5;306(6891):1506-1509.

(359) Felson DT, Zhang Y, Hannan MT, Kannel WB, Kiel DP. Alcohol intake and bone mineral density in elderly men and women. The Framingham Study. Am J Epidemiol 1995 Sep 1;142(5):485-492.

(360) Ganry O, Baudoin C, Fardellone P. Effect of alcohol intake on bone mineral density in elderly women: The EPIDOS Study. Epidemiologie de l'Osteoporose. Am J Epidemiol 2000 Apr 15;151(8):773-780.

(361) Johnston Jr CC, Miller JZ, Slemenda CW, Reister TK, Hui S, Christian JC, et al. Calcium supplementation and increases in bone mineral density in children. N Engl J Med 1992;327(2):82-87.

(362) Kanis J, Black D, Cooper C, Dargent P, Dawson-Hughes B, De Laet C, et al. A new approach to the development of assessment guidelines for osteoporosis. Osteoporosis Int 2002;13(7):527-536.

(363) http://endocrinology.dk/index.php/3-calcium-og-knoglemetaboliske-sygdomme/nbv-endokrinologi-behandling-af-mandlig-osteoporose-sekundaer-osteoporose-mandlig-hypogonadisme-d-vitamin

Appendix I: The Old Questionnaire

.

Osteoporoseklinikken, Endokrinologisk Afdeling, Aalborg Universitethospital

Din læge har henvist dig til knoglemineralmåling (DXA) i Osteoporoseklinikken ved Endokrinologisk Afdeling, Aalborg Universitetshospital.

Nedenfor er nogle spørgsmål med betydning for knoglernes styrke.

Du bedes besvare disse og medbringe det udfyldte skema ved undersøgelsen.

<u>Spørgsmål o</u>	<u>lu bedes besva</u>	<u>re:</u>					
Min alder:						år	
Jeg er						Mand • k	(vinde •
Jeg har tidli	gere haft knog	ebrud				Nej •	Ja ●
Hvis ja:	Ryg	Håndled	Lårbenshals	And	et		
Årstal:							
				I			
Hvordan ske	ete det?						
Min mor ell	er far har haft o	osteoporose m	ed en brækket h	ofte,			
underarm eller sammenfald i ryggen				Nej •	Ja ●		
Jeg ryger dagligt				Nej •	Ja ●		
Jeg drikker dagligt mere end 2 øl / 2 glas vin / 4 cl spiritus				Nej •	Ja ∙		
Jeg får dagligt mere end 5 mg Prednisolon				Nej •	Ja ●		
Jeg har en anden alvorlig sygdom Hvilken				Nej ●	Ja ●		
Jeg får medicin for osteoporose (knogleskørhed)				Nej ●	Ja ●		
Hvilken							
	Hvor mange	år har du fået	den				
Jeg tåler og får sol på huden: meget •				almindeligt •	lidt •		
Jeg tåler og får mælk eller ost hver dag •			lg ●	hver uge •	• sjældent •		

Jeg er gået i overgangsalder	Ja•	Nej •
Hvis ja: Alder ved overgangsalderen		
Jeg kan være gravid	Nej •	Ja•
Jeg er opereret i ryggen	Nej •	Ja•
Jeg har metal i ryggen	Nej •	Ja•
Jeg er opereret i hoften	Nej •	Ja•
Jeg har metal i hoften	Nej •	Ja•
Jeg har fået jodholdig kontrast / barium / radioaktive		
medicinske isotoper inden for de seneste 7 dage	Nej •	Ja•
Jeg har Pacemaker, metalimplantater eller		
kirurgiske hæfteklammer	Nej •	Ja•

Tak for hjælpen

Med venlig hilsen

Peter Vestergaard	Peter Laurberg
Professor, overlæge, PhD, dr. med.	Professor, overlæge, dr.med

Appendix II: The New Questionnaire

Osteoporoseklinikken, Endokrinologisk Afdeling, Aalborg Universitethospital

Din læge har henvist dig til knoglemineralmåling (DXA) i Osteoporoseklinikken ved Endokrinologisk Afdeling, Aalborg Universitetshospital.

Nedenfor er nogle spørgsmål med betydning for knoglernes styrke.

Du bedes besvare disse og medbringe det udfyldte skema ved undersøgelsen.

Jeg er

_____år

Nej ()

Mand () Kvinde ()•

Ja()•

Jeg har tidligere haft knoglebrud

Hvis ja:	Ryg	Håndled	Lårbenshals	Andet
Årstal:				

Hvordan skete det?	-	
Min mor eller far har haft brækket hoften	Nej ()• J	a()
Min mor eller far har haft osteoporose	Nej () • J	a ()
Min mor eller far har haft brækket		
underarmen eller sammenfald i ryggen	Nej ()• J	a()
Jeg ryger dagligt	Nej () J	a()
Jeg drikker dagligt 3 eller flere genstande dagligt	Nej ()• J	a()
Jeg får dagligt Prednisolon	Nej () J	a()
Hvis ja – antal mg		
Jeg har leddegigt (rheumatoid artrit – Ikke slidgigt)	Nej () J	a()
Jeg har en anden alvorlig sygdom Hvilken	Nej () J	a()
Jeg får dagligt kalk og vitamin D tabletter	Nej () J	a()

Angiv venligst	navn og antal			
Jeg får medicin for osteoporose (knogleskørhed)			Nej ()•	Ja()•
	Hvilken			
	Hvor mange år har du fået den			
Jeg er gået i o	vergangsalder		Nej ()	Ja ()
Hvis ja: Alder	ved overgangsalderen			
Hvis livmoder	en er fjernet, skriv alder, da det skete			
Hvor mange g	las mælk drikker De om dagen ?			
(Hvis det f.eks	s. er 3 glas per uge skrives 3/7, hvis det er 1	glas per dag sk	rives 1)	
Hvor mange c	ostemadder (alle typer ost) spiser De om dag	gen ?		
(Hvis det f.eks	s. er 3 skiver ost per uge skrives 3/7, hvis det	t er 1 per dag s	skrives 1)	
Hvor mange p	oortioner mælkemad (grød, surmælksprodul	kter mv.) spise	r De om dager	ו?
(Hvis det f.eks	s. er 3 portioner per uge skrives 3/7)			
Jeg tåler og få	r sol på huden:	meget ()•	almindeligt ()• lidt ()•
Jeg kan være	gravid		Nej ()	Ja()•
Jeg er operere	et i ryggen		Nej ()	Ja ()
Jeg har metal	i ryggen		Nej ()	Ja ()
Jeg er operere	et i hoften		Nej ()	Ja ()
Jeg har metal	i hoften		Nej ()	Ja ()
Jeg har fået jo	odholdig kontrast / barium / radioaktive			
medicinske is	otoper inden for de seneste 7 dage		Nej ()	Ja ()
Jeg har Pacen	naker, metalimplantater eller kirurgiske klan	nmer	Nej ()	Ja ()

Tak for hjælpen

Med venlig hilsenPeter VestergaardPeter LaurbergProfessor, overlæge, PhD, dr. med.Professor, overlæge, dr.med.